



https://lib.uliege.be

https://matheo.uliege.be

Synergies of camera traps and environmental DNA for wildlife surveys in tropical forests

Auteur : Vanderbeck, Elise
Promoteur(s) : Lhoest, Simon
Faculté : Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech (GxABT)
Diplôme : Master en bioingénieur : gestion des forêts et des espaces naturels, à finalité spécialisée
Année académique : 2023-2024
URI/URL : http://hdl.handle.net/2268.2/21262

Avertissement à l'attention des usagers :

Tous les documents placés en accès ouvert sur le site le site MatheO sont protégés par le droit d'auteur. Conformément aux principes énoncés par la "Budapest Open Access Initiative" (BOAI, 2002), l'utilisateur du site peut lire, télécharger, copier, transmettre, imprimer, chercher ou faire un lien vers le texte intégral de ces documents, les disséquer pour les indexer, s'en servir de données pour un logiciel, ou s'en servir à toute autre fin légale (ou prévue par la réglementation relative au droit d'auteur). Toute utilisation du document à des fins commerciales est strictement interdite.

Par ailleurs, l'utilisateur s'engage à respecter les droits moraux de l'auteur, principalement le droit à l'intégrité de l'oeuvre et le droit de paternité et ce dans toute utilisation que l'utilisateur entreprend. Ainsi, à titre d'exemple, lorsqu'il reproduira un document par extrait ou dans son intégralité, l'utilisateur citera de manière complète les sources telles que mentionnées ci-dessus. Toute utilisation non explicitement autorisée ci-avant (telle que par exemple, la modification du document ou son résumé) nécessite l'autorisation préalable et expresse des auteurs ou de leurs ayants droit.



Synergies of camera traps and environmental DNA for wildlife surveys in tropical forests

ELISE VANDERBECK

TRAVAIL DE FIN D'ÉTUDES PRÉSENTÉ EN VUE DE L'OBTENTION DU DIPLÔME DE MASTER BIOINGÉNIEUR EN GESTION DES FORÊTS ET DES ESPACES NATURELS

ANNÉE ACADÉMIQUE 2023 - 2024

PROMOTEUR : SIMON LHOEST

"Toute reproduction du présent document, par quelque procédé que ce soit, ne peut être réalisée qu'avec l'autorisation de l'auteur et de l'autorité académique¹ de Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech."

"Le présent document n'engage que son auteur."

¹ Dans ce cas, l'autorité académique est représentée par les promoteurs rices membre du personnel enseignant de GxABT.



Synergies of camera traps and environmental DNA for wildlife surveys in tropical forests

ELISE VANDERBECK

TRAVAIL DE FIN D'ÉTUDES PRÉSENTÉ EN VUE DE L'OBTENTION DU DIPLÔME DE MASTER BIOINGÉNIEUR EN GESTION DES FORÊTS ET DES ESPACES NATURELS

ANNÉE ACADÉMIQUE 2023 - 2024

PROMOTEUR : SIMON LHOEST

REMERCIEMENTS

Je souhaite tout d'abord exprimer ma profonde gratitude à mon promoteur, Simon Lhoest, pour son soutien et sa patience tout au long de ce parcours. Merci de m'avoir guidée, motivée et rassurée quand j'en avais besoin. Ton enthousiasme et ta détermination m'ont poussée à donner le meilleur de moi-même et à produire un travail dont je suis fière.

Un grand merci à Nature + pour la réalisation du projet CAAPP-Faune, dans lequel s'inscrit mon TFE. Je tiens à remercier particulièrement Mme Cécilia Julve, directrice, et Barbara Haurez pour leur encadrement du projet. Un immense merci également à Guillaume Baltus, qui a rendu mon séjour sur le terrain inoubliable. Ta bonne humeur, ta motivation et tes encouragements ont été précieux. Je suis reconnaissante d'avoir partagé avec toi ces premiers campements en forêt. Le foufou, le poisson séché et le coco me manquent déjà ! Tu m'as appris beaucoup et as réellement enrichi cette expérience.

Je remercie chaleureusement la Congolaise Industrielle des Bois – Congo, et en particulier M. Vincent Istace et Baptiste Leborgne, pour avoir rendu cette expérience incroyable possible. Mes pensées vont aussi à Denis, Patrick, Sorel, Martial et à tous ceux qui ont contribué à ce projet. Merci à toutes les personnes rencontrées en terre congolaise, vous avez embelli mon séjour. Je n'oublie pas Jean-Louis Doucet, qui rend toutes ces collaborations avec l'Afrique possibles.

Un grand merci à l'équipe de terrain : Ibra, Théo, Ibrahim, Moussa, Yvon, ainsi qu'à Clovis et Etienne, pour m'avoir fait découvrir la forêt congolaise. Votre motivation, vos chants et le partage de votre savoir et culture ont rendu ces longues marches en forêt beaucoup plus agréables.

Je voudrais également remercier le laboratoire de Génétique de la Conservation de l'Université de Liège (GeCoLab) pour leur collaboration. Merci à Johan pour sa réactivité et son enthousiasme, à Adrien pour toutes ses explications, et à Anaïs pour sa compagnie en labo. Un grand merci à Pauline pour sa bienveillance, sa disponibilité, et pour toutes les discussions et explications sur le metabarcoding et le leaf swab, qui m'ont été bien utiles.

Merci à Mr Brostaux pour ses précieux conseils en statistique, ainsi qu'à tous les enseignants et assistants qui ont contribué à ma formation tout au long de mon parcours. Je tiens également à exprimer ma gratitude envers toute l'équipe du Laboratoire de Foresterie Tropicale pour l'ambiance conviviale. Merci à Sarah et Justine pour avoir partagé bien plus que votre bureau, mais aussi vos conseils, votre bonne humeur et votre expérience qui ont été précieux.

Merci aux copains qui ont été présents pendant ces 6 belles années gembloutoises, plus particulièrement à la « Fusion » : c'est une chance d'être si bien entourée ! Un merci spécial aux sœurs Philippot et à ceux qui étaient à Freyneux pour cette semaine intense de R et de rédaction, ça a été une vraie bouffée d'air frais. Et bien sûr, merci à Gladys pour ta patience infinie à nous expliquer les mystères de R.

Pour terminer, je veux remercier de tout cœur ma famille, qui a toujours été là pour moi durant ces années d'étude. Merci à maman et Marie pour avoir supporté mes états d'âme et mon stress. Maman, merci de m'avoir appris à ne jamais lâcher et de m'avoir constamment soutenue, comme d'habitude tu avais raison ! Enfin, merci à Raph, mon pilier durant ces derniers mois, pour avoir été là et m'avoir supportée dans ces moments de stress.

RÉSUMÉ

Compte tenu de l'urgence de la crise actuelle de la biodiversité, il est de plus en plus crucial de mettre en place des méthodes efficaces de suivi de la faune, en particulier dans les concessions forestières où les impacts combinés de l'exploitation forestière et de la chasse représentent des menaces importantes pour la biodiversité. Les méthodes de suivi de la faune traditionnelles, souvent laborieuses et coûteuses, rendent nécessaire l'exploration de solutions plus efficaces et accessibles. Pour relever ces défis, nous avons comparé trois techniques de suivi alternatives—les pièges photographiques, l'ADN environnemental (ADNe) prélevé sur les feuilles et l'ADNe dans l'eau— dans quatre zones forestières contrastées au sein d'une concession forestière certifiée FSC dans le nord du Congo, chacune ayant des antécédents différents en matière d'exploitation forestière et de pressions de chasse. Nos objectifs étaient de (1) comparer l'efficacité de ces méthodes dans l'évaluation de la richesse spécifique, de l'occupation et de l'abondance relative ; (2) mesurer l'efficacité de chaque méthode en termes de précision et d'exactitude de la richesse spécifique, ainsi que les coûts associés, afin de proposer une méthode de suivi de la faune optimale ; et (3) discuter de l'influence de l'exploitation forestière et de la chasse sur la diversité spécifique. Les pièges photographiques se sont révélés très efficaces pour les mammifères de taille moyenne à grande, tandis que l'ADN environnemental prélevé sur les feuilles s'est révélé précieux pour détecter un plus large éventail d'espèces, y compris les chauves-souris, les petites espèces et les espèces arboricoles. L'ADNe dans l'eau, bien qu'il ait capturé des espèces clés avec un effort d'échantillonnage moindre, a montré une rentabilité limitée en raison de coûts plus élevés par rapport à l'ADNe sur les feuilles. Bien que l'ADNe sur les feuilles soit la méthode la plus rentable, elle nécessitait un échantillonnage plus exhaustif pour égaler la diversité détectée par les pièges photographiques. Cette étude met en lumière les forces et les rôles complémentaires des différentes méthodes de suivi. Le choix de la méthode doit être aligné avec les objectifs de conservation spécifiques : l'ADN environnemental pourrait être utilisée pour identifier les zones de haute valeur de conservation, tandis que les pièges photographiques sont mieux adaptés pour le suivi répété des populations de mammifères de taille moyenne à grande. Nos résultats indiquent que la pression de chasse est davantage influencée par l'accessibilité et la proximité des implantations humaines que par l'historique de l'exploitation forestière. La richesse comparable des espèces à travers les quatre zones forestières suggère que les forêts certifiées bien gérées peuvent servir de refuges critiques pour une faune diversifiée. Les résultats soulignent le potentiel de conservation des forêts certifiées, en mettant en avant l'importance des pratiques de gestion intégrées et durables pour soutenir les populations de faune diversifiées.

Mots-clés : Suivi de la Faune, Pièges Photographes, ADN Environnemental (eDNA), Forêt Tropicale, Pression d'Exploitation Forestière, Pression de Chasse, Stratégie de Conservation

ABSTRACT

Considering the importance of addressing the current biodiversity crisis, effective wildlife monitoring is increasingly essential, particularly in logging concessions where the combined impacts of logging and hunting pose severe threats to wildlife. Traditional monitoring methods can be labor-intensive and costly, necessitating the exploration of more efficient alternatives. To address these challenges, we compared three alternative wildlife monitoring techniques—camera traps (CT), leaf swab environmental DNA (eDNA), and water eDNA—across four contrasting forest areas within an FSCcertified logging concession in northern Congo, each with different logging histories and hunting pressures. Our objectives were to (1) compare the accuracy of these methods in assessing species richness, occupancy, and relative abundance; (2) measure the effectiveness of each method in terms of species richness accuracy and precision, as well as associated costs, to propose an optimal wildlife survey method; and (3) discuss the influence of logging and hunting on species diversity. Camera traps proved highly effective for medium-to-large mammals, while leaf swab eDNA was valuable for detecting a broader range of species including bats, smaller species, and arboreal species. Water eDNA, while capturing key species with relatively less sampling effort, showed limited costeffectiveness due to higher expenses than leaf swabs. Although leaf swab eDNA was the most costefficient, it required more extensive sampling to match the diversity detected by camera traps. This study highlights the strengths and complementary roles of different monitoring methods. The choice of method should align with specific conservation goals: eDNA could be used to identify areas of high conservation value, while camera traps are better suited for repeatedly monitoring medium to large mammal populations. Our findings indicate that hunting pressure was more influenced by accessibility and proximity to human settlements than logging history. The comparable species richness across forest grids suggests that well-managed, certified forests can be critical refuges for diverse wildlife. The results highlight the conservation potential of certified forests, emphasizing the importance of integrated and sustainable management practices to support diverse wildlife populations.

Keywords: Wildlife Monitoring, Camera Traps, Environmental DNA (eDNA), Tropical Rainforest, Logging Pressure, Hunting Pressure, Conservation Strategy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.1.1	1	1
Remercie	ements	i
Résumé		ii
Abstract.		iii
Table of c	contents	iv
List of figu	ures	vi
List of tab	bles	vii
2. INTR	RODUCTION	1
3. MAT	FERIAL AND METHODS	4
3.1.	Study area	4
3.2.	Data collection	6
3.2.1	1. Sampling design	6
3.2.2	2. Camera traps	6
3.2.3	3. Environmental DNA	7
3.2.4	4. Hunting data	8
3.3.	eDNA lab analysis	8
3.4.	Sampling costs	9
3.5.	CT species identification	9
3.6.	Data processing	9
3.7.	Statistical analysis	10
4. RESU	JLTS	12
4.1.	Comparison of monitoring methods	12
4.1.1	1. Species richness	12
4.1.2	2. Species composition	13
4.1.3	3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy	14
4.1.4	4. Resampling and cost comparison	16
4.2.	Impacts of logging and hunting on species diversity	17
4.2.1	1. Species richness	17
4.2.2	2. Species composition	17
4.2.3	3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy	
5. DISC	CUSSION	19
5.1.	Comparison of monitoring method accuracy	19
5.1.1	1. Species richness	19
5.1.2	2. Species composition	19
5.1.3	3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy	20

l	5.2.	Deve	eloping an optimal wildlife monitoring approach	21
	5.2.	1.	Effectiveness and costs	21
	5.2.	2.	eDNA obstacles	22
	5.2.	3.	Recommendations	22
I	5.3.	The	influence of selective logging and hunting on vertebrate diversity	23
6.	STU	DY LI	MITATIONS AND PERSPECTIVES	25
7.	CON	ICLUS	51ON	26
8.	PER	SONA	L CONTRIBUTION	26
9.	REF	EREN	CES	27
AP	PENDI	XES		1
/	Appen	dix 1:	Sampling grids and water collection points positions	1
/	Appen	dix 2:	Photos illustrating field sampling methods for eDNA from water and leaf swabs	1
/	Appen	dix 3:	Details of the genetic analysis and "potential" list of identifications	. 11
(Appen detect	dix 4: ed by	Relative abundance index (RAI) and proportion of area occupied (PAO) of species the three different methods across the four grids	V
/	Appen	dix 5:	Costs of the survey methods	IX
,	Appen	dix 6:	Bar chart of the sum of PAO per group and grid	XI
/	Appen to and	dix 7: withi	List of Birds and Mammals Detected by Morgan et al. (2023) in the forests adjacent in the Nouabale Ndoki National Park	: XII

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1: LOCATION OF THE STUDY AREA IN THE NORTH OF THE REPUBLIC OF CONGO
FIGURE 2: TOPOGRAPHY OF THE STUDY AREA AND SAMPLING GRID POSITION
Figure 3 : Rarefaction curves of the three methods. The rarefaction curves of leaf swab (C) and water (B) eDNA are sample-based, and the CT (A) has camera-days on the horizontal axis. The alpha diversity at the scale of each grid is provided for 722 camera-days (A), 24 leaf swabs (B), and 9 water samples (C). Gamma diversity comprises the total variety of inventoried species by each method. The colored shaded areas on rarefaction curves correspond to the rarefied species richness ± its standard deviation
FIGURE 4: VENN DIAGRAM OF SPECIES DETECTED BY CT, WATER EDNA, AND LEAF SWAB EDNA. THE NAMES IN ORANGE ARE IDENTIFICATIONS OBTAINED WITH CT, AND THE NAMES IN PURPLE WERE OBTAINED WITH EDNA METHODS
Figure 5: Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA) of sampling units based on species composition across survey methods. Points represent sampling units, namely individual camera traps and eDNA samples. The plot shows the ordination of sampling units using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity, with the first two axes explaining 16,46 % of the variance. Points are color-coded by survey method, with ellipses indicating 95% confidence intervals for the dispersion of sampling units within each method
Figure 6: Total PAO values of each survey method for each species detected. Calculated by summing the PAO values from the four grids, resulting in a PAO value from 0 to 4 for each species at the entire sampling area scale
Figure 7: Matrix plot of linear regressions between species abundance and occupancy indicators. The indicators include PAO for camera traps (CT), water eDNA, and leaf swab eDNA, as well as RAI for CT Each cell shows a linear regression between row and column variables, with lines for each grid (A, B, C, D), adjusted R ² values, and p-values. Each point represents a species, and the grey shaded areas around the regression lines indicate ± standard error. 15
Figure 8: Correspondence Analysis (CA) of species and sites on CT data. The CA was conducted on the filtered dataset (without species with occurrence ≤ 2). The plot shows the ordination of species and sites along the first two CA axes, explaining 28.3% of total variance. Triangles represent sites, color-coded by grid. Ellipses show 95% confidence intervals for site dispersion within each grid. Grey points represent individual species, with labels indicating their names
FIGURE 9: WATER COLLECTION POINTS POSITION WITHIN EACH GRIDI
Figure 10: Bar chart of PAO value per group and grid. For a group, the PAO value of each survey technique has been summed. Details of the composition of each group is presented in Appendix 4. Each colored bar corresponds to a grid

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1: CHARACTERISTICS OF THE FOUR SAMPLED ANNUAL LOGGING STANDS (ALS) SELECTED IN EACH FOREST PRODUCTION UNIT (FPU)
TABLE 2: RESAMPLING RESULTS WITH 10, 15, AND 19 CAMERAS PER GRID AND LEAF SWAB SAMPLES PER GRID. MEAN RICHNESSWAS CALCULATED AS THE AVERAGE OF 4000 SPECIES RICHNESS VALUES OBTAINED FROM THE RESAMPLING. STANDARDDEVIATION WAS CALCULATED AS THE SQUARE ROOT OF THE MEAN SQUARED RESIDUALS (MSR) FROM ANOVA
TABLE 3: COSTS OF SURVEY TECHNIQUES FOR 100 CT, 100 EDNA LEAF SWABS, AND 40 EDNA WATER SAMPLES
TABLE 4: HUNTING SIGNS RETRIEVED PER GRID. 17
TABLE 5: LIST OF "POTENTIAL" IDENTIFICATIONS FROM WATER EDNA AND LEAF SWAB EDNAIII
TABLE 6: RELATIVE ABUNDANCE INDEX (RAI) AND PROPORTION OF AREA OCCUPIED (PAO) OF SPECIES DETECTED BY THEDIFFERENT METHODS ACROSS THE FOUR GRIDS. EACH SPECIES' PAO VALUES WITHIN EACH GRID RANGE FROM 0 TO 1. THEVALUES FOR EACH GROUP REPRESENT THE SUM OF THE SPECIES' VALUES COMPRISING THE GROUP
TABLE 7: COSTS OF CAMERA TRAPPING AND LEAF SWAB EDNA FOR 40 CT AND 40 SWAB EDNA (RESAMPLING = 10)IX
TABLE 8: COSTS OF SURVEY TECHNIQUES FOR 60 CT AND 60 SWAB EDNA (RESAMPLING = 15)IX
TABLE 9: DETAILED COST ANALYSIS OF THE THREE SURVEY TECHNIQUES FOR 100 CAMERA TRAPS, 100 LEAF SWABS, AND 40WATER SAMPLES. THE COSTS ENCOMPASS MATERIALS, TRANSPORTATION, FIELD EXPENSES, DATA PROCESSING, ANDLABORATORY ANALYSIS. THE ESTIMATES ASSUME THAT BASIC EQUIPMENT (GPS, CAMPING GEAR, WORK COMPUTER, FIELDBOOTS) AND THE NECESSARY DATA PROCESSING SOFTWARE ARE ALREADY AVAILABLE AND OPERATIONAL.IX
TABLE 10: TABLE LISTING BIRD AND MAMMAL SPECIES DETECTED BY MORGAN ET AL. (2023) IN THE FORESTS ADJACENT TO AND WITHING THE NOUABALE NDOKI NATIONAL PARK. SPECIES HIGHLIGHTED IN PINK ARE THOSE NOT FOUND IN OUR COMBINED SURVEY (USING THREE METHODS). SPECIES HIGHLIGHTED IN BLUE WERE NOT DETECTED IN OUR SURVEY, BUT WE IDENTIFIED THEIR FAMILY OR GENUS.

1. INTRODUCTION

Biodiversity loss and impacts of human activities in the Congo Basin

The ongoing sixth mass extinction, primarily driven by human activities, presents a severe biodiversity crisis (Ceballos et al., 2010, 2015; Pievani, 2014; Ripple et al., 2016; Rull, 2021). Vertebrate extinction rates are 100 times higher than natural rates, highlighting species' rapid and catastrophic loss (Ceballos et al., 2015). Tropical forests, which host more than half of terrestrial biodiversity, are critically threatened by anthropogenic pressures such as overhunting, habitat fragmentation, over-exploitation, changes in land use, invasive species, and the overarching impact of climate change (Morris, 2010; Rull, 2021). These forests face severe challenges, with defaunation rates as high as 20% in African tropical forests (Rull, 2021). The delicate balance of these ecosystems is jeopardized (Tagg et al., 2019), endangering numerous species and essential ecological functions.

African tropical forests occupy approximately 180 million hectares, of which 26% are managed by logging companies for timber production (Doucet et al., 2016). Industrial timber exploitation constitutes an essential economic activity and employment source for all the Congo Basin countries (Haurez et al., 2013). However, the logging industry has wide-ranging impacts on wildlife through direct disturbances, such as the presence of heavy machinery and logging teams, and habitat modifications like canopy damage from tree felling and road construction (Nasi et al., 2009; Billand, 2010). While these direct effects are considered to moderately affect animals, especially large mammals (Clark et al., 2009), the indirect impacts might be more significant (Billand, 2010). Logging often involves building roads and infrastructure, attracting employees and their families to remote forest areas, which increases hunting activities (Nasi et al., 2009; Nasi & van Vliet, 2011). Road network expansion increases hunting pressure, making it challenging to differentiate the effects of logging from those of hunting on wildlife populations (Laurance et al., 2006; Nasi et al., 2009). Poulsen et al. (2011) found that hunting and logging independently affect the densities of various animal guilds in different ways, both positively and negatively.

In recent decades, hunting has become one of the greatest causes of wildlife decline (Fa et al., 2014; Ripple et al., 2016; Tagg et al., 2019). This has led to unsustainable hunting levels that exceed the natural regeneration capacity of wildlife populations (Fa et al., 2014). Mammals, particularly large species, are heavily targeted by hunters, with 91 African species at risk of extinction due to hunting (Ripple et al., 2016). Many of these mammal species, known as "keystone species" or "ecosystem engineers", play vital roles in the ecological functioning of their habitats (Nasi, Taber, et al., 2011; Ripple et al., 2016; Tagg et al., 2019). Despite its negative impacts on wildlife, hunting for bushmeat remains crucial in remote forest areas, serving as a primary source of protein and income for local people (Nasi et al., 2009; Nasi, Taber, et al., 2011; Fa et al., 2014). Additionally, bushmeat holds cultural significance, especially for indigenous communities, being integral to rituals and ceremonies (Nasi, Taber, et al., 2011).

To mitigate their impact on forest ecosystems, logging companies are encouraged to obtain voluntary certifications such as the Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) or Pan African Forest Certification (PAFC), which are the two major responsible management certification schemes in the Congo Basin. These certifications require management plans with strong measures for biodiversity conservation, environmental protection, and social responsibility (Medjibe et al., 2013).

While establishing protected areas has been the predominant strategy to address anthropogenic pressures, it is increasingly evident that these areas alone are insufficient to meet international biodiversity targets (Panlasigui et al., 2018). Nevertheless, there has been a growing acknowledgment

that managed forest concessions can be extensions of protected areas (Chazdon, 1988; Clark et al., 2009; Panlasigui et al., 2018). Recent research highlights significantly higher abundances of largebodied mammals (over 10 kg) in FSC-certified logging concessions than in non-certified concessions, partly due to anti-poaching measures (Zwerts et al., 2024). Therefore, responsible forest management certification is crucial in promoting biodiversity conservation, particularly in protecting rare and threatened species and their habitats (FSC, 2023).

Wildlife monitoring in tropical forests

Wildlife monitoring is a fundamental requirement for managed logging concessions and has been widely used to assess the impacts of logging and hunting on wildlife populations. Measures of the presence and abundance of certain wildlife species appear to be the most direct indicators of defaunation (Nasi & van Vliet, 2011).

Recces and distance sampling through linear transects have been the two traditionally most used techniques in Central Africa (Maréchal et al., 2014). These techniques, which focus on medium and large mammals (Mena et al., 2021), require a significant investment in time and manpower (Nasi, Taber, et al., 2011). Moreover, distance sampling mainly relies on indirect observations, which require estimating production and degradation rates for dung and nests, which can affect abundance estimations (Buckland et al., 2015).

In recent decades, technological advancements have introduced new wildlife research methods, including acoustic and biologging sensors (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021). Acoustic sensors record field sounds and aid in monitoring vocalizing species and detecting poaching activities through gunshots (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021). Biologging sensors collect data from sensors placed on or within animals, offering valuable insights into animal health, ecology, and behavior (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021).

Camera trapping is also an increasingly used approach (Leempoel et al., 2020). It can be triggered automatically by animal movement to capture videos and pictures even of elusive species (Shrestha et al., 2018), focusing primarily on mid-sized to large terrestrial animals (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021; Mena et al., 2021). Camera trap (CT) surveys have been used in conservation to estimate species richness, occupancy, activity patterns, relative abundance, and even density in a non-invasive manner (Fonteyn et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021). While this approach typically requires long temporal coverage and can be expensive (Leempoel et al., 2020), ongoing technological advancements have facilitated the broader adoption of this technique (Fonteyn et al., 2020). In addition, managing and visualizing a massive number of images can be resource consuming. However, with the emergence of algorithms and artificial intelligence to sort images and identify animals automatically, this burden is progressively alleviated (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021).

Species detection through environmental DNA (eDNA) also emerges as a promising alternative to traditional monitoring methods (Leempoel et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021). eDNA operates on the principle that biological material such as skin fragments, feces, or saliva are shed into the environment, allowing for species identification through environmental sample collection. eDNA sampling from water, soil, or leaf swabs encompasses promising, non-invasive techniques to collect DNA from terrestrial mammals (Ushio et al., 2017; Leempoel et al., 2020; Lynggaard et al., 2023). Vertebrate species can also be indirectly detected through invertebrates such as carrion scavengers or blood-feeding species that have ingested their DNA (invertebrate DNA, iDNA) (Leempoel et al., 2020). However, accurately assessing vertebrate diversity through this approach requires a nuanced understanding of host preferences among blood-feeding species (Calvignac-Spencer et al., 2013).

eDNA analysis allows the estimation of vertebrate species richness in a given environment (Mena et al., 2021) with presence/absence data but provides no information on the population abundance. However, at the landscape level, it can document the species occupancy with the number of sample sites detecting each species. This has been primarily used for water samples (e.g., Lyet et al., 2021).

While eDNA collection offers several advantages for wildlife monitoring, including the detection of small and elusive species, non-invasiveness, and minimal time and manpower requirements (Leempoel et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021; Van Leeuwen et al., 2023), several challenges persist. The main challenge is the incomplete reference databases leading to identification inconsistencies (Leempoel et al., 2020). Mena et al. (2021) compared camera trapping and eDNA of terrestrial mammals in the Peruvian Amazon forest and determined that about 42% of all recorded species (two methods combined) were absent from the genetic reference database. Another substantial challenge is that despite advancements, few studies have comprehensively assessed mammalian richness using eDNA, especially in tropical environments (Van Leeuwen et al., 2023). This leaves critical questions unanswered, such as the frequency of animal presence required for detectability in eDNA samples, the time during which eDNA stays detectable in the environment before being too degraded for species identification, or the impact of animal size and behavior on the quantity of DNA left behind (Leempoel et al., 2020). Standardized, long-term monitoring protocols are essential for optimizing sampling methods (Leempoel et al., 2020; Van Leeuwen et al., 2023) and facilitating site comparisons (Nasi et al., 2009). Additional challenges include the lack of laboratory access to conduct genetic analyses in many countries and the risk of DNA degradation if not stored under proper conditions (Van Leeuwen et al., 2023).

Comparative studies highlight the unique advantages of eDNA in biodiversity assessment. For instance, eDNA effectively detects species like arboreal mammals that are challenging for camera traps, providing a broader perspective on species diversity that other methods may not capture (Mena et al., 2021). Recent comparisons have demonstrated this complementarity: water revealed more information on mammalian presence and detection rates than camera traps and at a lower cost (Lyet et al., 2021). Conversely, camera trapping often shows a higher detection probability for small mammals than soil eDNA techniques (Verhees et al., 2024). It is also less effective in detecting medium to large mammals than CTs. Therefore, combining multiple methods is essential to effectively survey a wide range of mammalian species (Mena et al., 2021; Van Leeuwen et al., 2023).

Considering the growing necessity for wildlife monitoring, the main objective of this study is to assess the synergies between the use of camera traps and eDNA for wildlife surveys in tropical forests, using data acquired in an FSC-certified logging concession in the north of the Republic of Congo. Specifically, this study aims to (i) compare the accuracy of species richness, relative abundance index (RAI), naive occupancy, and beta diversity resulting from leaf swab eDNA, water eDNA, and camera trap data collection methods, (ii) measure the effectiveness of each method in terms of species richness accuracy and precision, and associated costs to propose an optimal wildlife survey method, and (iii) discuss the combined influence of selective logging and hunting pressure on vertebrate diversity among four contrasted histories of human activities.

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1. Study area

The northern part of the Republic of Congo is characterized by an equatorial climate with high humidity and rainfall above 1,700 mm, and an average temperature between 24 and 26°C (FAO, 2005). Forests cover about 67% of the Congolese territory, i.e. almost 22 million hectares, and are situated mainly in the North and South-East (FAO, 2020). In the north, 60% of the forest is firm land rainforest. The 40% remaining comprise flooded and swamp forests (CIB-MEFE, 2006).

This study occurred in the logging concessions managed by the company CIB (*Congolaise Industrielle des Bois* – Olam Agri). It is situated in Northern Congo in the department of Sangha, commune of Pokola (Figure 1). CIB was created in 1968 by the fusion of two old forest concessions (CIB-MEFE, 2006). Currently, CIB is awarded four Forest Management Units (FMU) covering 2 million hectares: Pokola, Kabo, Loundoungou-Toukoulaka, and Mimbeli Ibenga. The first three are FSC-certified (ATIBT, 2024). CIB company's headquarters are in Pokola where all management and service operations are centralized together with several industrial wood transformation units. Kabo regroups the living quarter of all the logging operations of the FMU Kabo and one industrial wood transformation unit. CIB manages three other locations regrouping living quarters and logging sites: Ndoki I, Ndoki II, and Loundoungou (CIB-MEFE, 2010).

The forests in this area host a high diversity of plants and animal species (Poulsen et al., 2009). FMUs managed by CIB are adjacent to Nouabalé-Ndoki National Park (NNNP). Because of this proximity, these FMUs could be considered potential extensions of the protected area and crucial to conservation.

Four Forest Production Units (FPU) have been selected for this study: two in the FMU Kabo (FPU 3 and 4), one in the FMU Pokola (FPU 4), and one in the FMU Loundoungou-Toukoulaka (FPU 4; Figure 1). These FPUs have been selected as four sub-areas in our sampling strategy based on their Annual Logging Stands (ALS) operating history constituting a logging and hunting pressure gradient (Table 1). The FPU 4 in the FMU Loundoungou-Toukoulaka (Grid C), has never been logged by CIB (CIB-MEFE, 2010) and has therefore been selected as a control area. Conversely, the FMUs Kabo and Pokola have been logged since the end of World War II, spanning over 70 years (CIB-MEFE, 2007). In Pokola's FPU 4 (Grid B), the selected ALS represents the extreme end of the spectrum, with a significant impact from ongoing logging operations and the creation of transects facilitating hunter movements. Meanwhile, the two other ALS selected in FMU Kabo (Grid A and D) represent intermediate cases. Although logging has ceased and roads are closed in both areas, they remain accessible by foot, particularly in FPU 4, providing potential access for hunters. In the rest of the study, the different ALS selected will be called by their grid name (Table 1).



Figure 1: Location of the study area in the north of the Republic of Congo.

 Table 1: Characteristics of the four sampled Annual Logging Stands (ALS) selected in each Forest Production Unit (FPU)

	GRID NAME	LAST OPERATING YEAR OF THE ALS SELECTED	HUNTING AND OTHER FEATURES
FPU 4 - Kabo	Grid A	2020 - 2021	 Significant hunting pressure, according to the Peripheral Park Ecosystem Management Project Proximity of an eco-guard base located in Kabo
FPU 4 - Pokola	Grid B	Prospection in progress	 Right next to the logging area 2024 and prospecting underway Hunting pressure is assumed to be moderate
FPU 4 - Loundoungou- Toukoulaka	Grid C	Never logged	 Low hunting pressure assumed
FPU 3 - Kabo	Grid D	2014 - 2017	 Hunting pressure is unknown but assumed to be moderate

2.2. Data collection

2.2.1. Sampling design

One sampling grid created with QGIS 3.22.11 has been placed in each of the four selected ALS. Therefore, four 8 x 8 km grids were installed (Figure 2), serving as a basis for the sampling plan of the three survey methods deployed for this study. In each grid, 25 sampling stations were determined with QGIS with a space of 2 km between each site (TEAM Network, 2011). Each grid has been placed based on the logging history, as well as the accessibility and the presence of water (Figure 2). Two teams worked simultaneously with standardized protocols to optimize field deployment time. The total duration of the survey with the three methods lasted from February 2024 to April 2024.



Figure 2: Topography of the study area and sampling grid position.

2.2.2. Camera traps

One camera was placed at each station (25 cameras per grid, total of 100) and left in the field for 40 days to reach a sampling effort of 1000 cameras.days per grid.

The CTs "ScoutGuard, BODYGUARD SG2060-T, Boly Media Communication" were programmed to record a burst of 3 photos at maximum resolution for each detection. A minimum trigger delay of 0 s was set between detection events. Based on the materials available, two types of cameras were used for the project: 53 equipped with LED flash and 47 with infrared light. The Passive Infrared (PIR) sensor was set to high sensitivity for the infrared cameras.

Once in the field and the theoretical geo-referenced point of the station reached, different steps were followed (Meek et al., 2014; Fonteyn et al., 2021):

- 1) The CT was positioned in a wildlife-friendly site within 100 meters of the camera's theoretical coordinates, avoiding swamps and selecting a location along a wildlife trail.
- 2) Each CT was placed between 30 and 50 cm from the ground (at knee level). To maximize the detection of animals, the camera was preferably oriented diagonally to the trail, parallel to the ground, and at 2 to 4 meters from the trail. The actual GPS coordinates of the CT location were recorded.
- 3) To reduce false triggers, the vegetation was slightly cleared within a radius of 3 m in front of the camera. All cut plant parts were discarded more than 20 meters from the camera's location.
- 4) Several tests and a check of the parameter configuration were carried out before activating and sealing the device.

2.2.3. Environmental DNA

In this study, two complementary eDNA collection methods were employed, namely water samples and leaf swabs.

First, 40 water samples were collected, with 10 samples gathered per grid. The sampling approach was opportunistic, leveraging the Digital Elevation Model (DEM) to identify watercourses inside each grid. Samples were also collected from water points encountered in the field. The collection focused on the upper 10 cm of the water column following established protocols (Miaud et al., 2019; Mena et al., 2021). The samples were procured using a peristaltic pump, a 0.45 μ m filtration capsule, a silicone tube connected to a strainer, and a plastic evacuation tube (Appendix 2, Photo 2), following a series of steps (GeCoLAB, 2020):

- 1) Latex gloves were worn throughout the process to prevent DNA contamination.
- 2) After activating the pump trigger, water entered the filtration system through the strainer, traversed the filter capsule, and exited through the drainpipe. The filtration process was limited to a maximum duration of 30 minutes.
- 3) After filtration, water was drained from the capsule, and the two pipes were removed. The capsule's outlet was then sealed with parafilm and a cap.
- 4) Subsequently, 70 to 75 ml of ethanol was introduced into the capsule using a syringe.
- 5) The capsule's inlet was sealed using the same approach as its outlet, and the capsule was shaken to ensure thorough soaking of the filter.

Following this process, a field sheet was completed, encompassing information such as grid and sample identifier, collection date, collector's name, GPS coordinates, filtration duration, and the nature of the source (water point or watercourse). The position of each water sample collection point is presented in Appendix 1 (Figure 9).

Leaf swabs were used as a second method to sample eDNA. Sampling was performed at each station on the grid, totaling 100 collection sites. Samples were extracted from plant organs situated at a height of less than 1 meter, chosen due to a higher probability of animal contact. The plants selected for DNA collection were those located along animal trails previously identified for installing camera traps. Three vegetation strata were defined to ensure maximum diversity: ground level, from the ground to 50 cm, and from 50 cm to 1 m. The sampling process was standardized to use a single cotton swab per stratum, swabbing a total surface area of 300 cm². Within each stratum, the method involved swabbing three separate 100 cm² surfaces from different leaves for 10 seconds each (Appendix 2, Photo 2). This ensured the 300 cm² area was swabbed from at least three leaves per stratum. The selection of leaves was guided by the consideration that leaf roughness could influence the quantity of retained DNA. Leaves with a significant layer of residues (dust) or those showing signs of fauna damage nearby were given preference.

The protocol, inspired by Lynggaard et al. (2023), followed the subsequent steps:

- 1) Nitrile gloves were worn throughout the process to prevent DNA contamination (Kolby et al., 2015).
- 2) In each sampling instance, a swab per stratum (i.e., three swabs per site) was immersed in an ethanol solution to preserve nucleic acids.
- 3) The 300 cm² leaf surface was swabbed with cotton, rubbing the upper surfaces of the leaves with one cotton swab (Appendix 4).
- 4) After each rubbing, the stems were cut to preserve only the cotton, and the three swabs from the same site were directly consolidated in a 20 ml bottle filled with 96% ethanol.

Comprehensive data were recorded for each sampling site, including grid and sample identifiers, collection date, collector's name, GPS coordinates of the collection point, the number of swabbed leaves per stratum, type of animal trail (tracks, nests, feces), and prevailing weather conditions (rain, dry, recent rain).

To ensure traceability, all eDNA samples (both water and leaves) were labeled with their identifier, including the grid name and sample/station number. They were all stored at ambient temperature on the field and then promptly transferred to a freezer at -20°C (Lynggaard et al., 2023). Because of the duration of the field trips, the first samples collected in each trip stayed at ambient temperature for a maximum of 7 days before being at -20°.

2.2.4. Hunting data

In addition to wildlife survey data, all signs of hunting activities have been recorded as GPS points in the field. These signs comprised fires, camps, sockets, traps, cables, or carcasses, for example. The presence of humans in CT images has also been recorded. Several cameras were stolen during the experiment, which is also considered as a hunting sign.

2.3. eDNA lab analysis

Metabarcoding was conducted on all DNA samples. This technique uses universal primers to PCRamplify short DNA markers and identify the target species (Lynggaard et al., 2022). The analysis followed the steps bellow:

- 1. **DNA sample collection**: Water samples were concentrated via centrifugation, and leaf swabs were processed after ethanol evaporation.
- 2. **DNA extraction**: QIAGEN QIAamp[®] DNA Mini and Investigator kits were used for water and leaf swab samples, respectively, following the manufacturer's protocols.
- 3. PCR amplification and sequencing: Two sets of primers coding for 133 bp of mitochondrial CO1 gene (Galan et al., 2018) and a 170 bp amplicon of 12S rRNA (MiMammal; Ushio et al., 2017) were used to amplify vertebrate and mammalian DNA respectively, followed by a purification step. A second PCR allowing the addition of specific tags for sample identification was then performed. These PCR products underwent a second purification step. Following DNA purification, quantification, and pooling at equimolarity, DNA library construction and sequencing were conducted at the University of Liège GIGA Genomics platform using an Illumina NovaSeq[®] flow cell.
- 4. **Sequence analysis**: We controlled the quality of demultiplexed reads with FastQC (Andrews, 2010) and trimmed the raw paired-end sequences, removing adapters with Cutadapt v2.9

(Martin, 2011). Using an in-house bioinformatic pipeline and USEARCH (Edgar, 2010), we detected, clustered, and chimera-checked amplicon sequences, which were then assigned to reference databases to determine their read abundance in eDNA samples. Species identification was done via the BOLD database for CO1 and an NCBI GENBANK for 12S with a percentage of matching identity with the closest reference sequences.

The following method generated a table of presence for each taxon per sample. For comprehensive details of the procedure, refer to Appendix 3.

2.4. Sampling costs

To facilitate cost comparison across methods, we calculated five main cost components: material costs, field expenses, transportation, lab costs, and data processing. Material costs encompassed all the materials needed for the experiment (camera traps, batteries, SD cards, silicone, swabs, ethanol tubes, water eDNA kits, and peristaltic pump). Field expenses included the salaries of researchers and workers involved in fieldwork activities and food supplies. Transportation encompassed expenses related to transporting field teams. Lab costs covered genetic analyses for species identification. Finally, data processing covered the species identification and data preparation for CT, sorting the sequence identifications for eDNA, and data analysis for both CT and eDNA. Costs were computed assuming pre-acquired basic equipment (GPS, camping gear, work computer, field boots) and operational data processing software codes.

2.5. CT species identification

Every image captured by CTs was processed using the online tool TrapTagger (traptagger.co.uk), an open-source Artificial Intelligence (AI) platform developed by Wildeye. It has been designed to process and classify CT images rapidly according to species. Unfortunately, Trap Tagger's AI lacks sufficient training data from Central African forests, leading to less effective automatic recognition. Consequently, images with animal occurrences needed manual processing, despite the system's ability to detect false positives, humans, and some top predators. Animals were identified to the highest achievable precision, typically at the species or genus level. All vertebrates were considered for the identification. Species nomenclature followed the IUCN Red List of Threatened Species (IUCN, 2024). The species identification was made with the help of the FauneFAC tool (Fonteyn et al., 2021) and "The Kingdon Pocket Guide to African Mammals" (Kingdon, 2016). Several species were impossible to differentiate on camera trap pictures because they share similar anatomical characteristics (Fonteyn et al., 2021), so we clustered them in groups: the "forest squirrels" group encompasses species of the Sciuridae family, the complex "mongooses" regroup the marsh mongoose (Atilax paludinosus) and the long-nosed mongoose (Herpestes naso), the large spotted genet (Genetta maculata) and the servaline genet (Genetta servalina) are clustered in the "genet" complex, and the "small pangolins" include the black-bellied pangolin (Phataginus tetradactyla) and the white-bellied pangolin (Phataginus tricuspis).

2.6. Data processing

After species identification, all the CT data were retrieved in a CSV file. Observations of the same species were considered independent if the interval between two detections was superior to 30 min (Fonteyn et al., 2020). The data were standardized by removing cameras that operated for less than 38 days. As a result, 16 cameras were excluded, leaving 84 cameras (Grid A: 23, Grid B: 19, Grid C: 19, Grid D: 23). Additionally, all images captured after the 38-day period were deleted from the dataset. All the images without any animals have been removed from the dataset. Uncertain

identifications were excluded from richness and abundance analyses, including images labeled as red duikers, great apes, small predators, small primates, and unknown species. Additionally, human detections were removed from the dataset used for these analyses.

After genetic analysis, we obtained a list of potential identifications. We followed a rigorous method to filter and classify the sequences, removing Operational Taxonomic Units (OTUs) from PCR controls and discarding low-quality sequences. After filtering, we checked the geographical distribution of the remaining species, classifying them as "certain" or "potential" based on their presence in the area or related genus. For detailed criteria and steps, refer to the Appendix 3 - Table 5. Only the "certain" list was used for the following analysis to guarantee accurate results.

2.7. Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis was conducted using Microsoft Excel (version 2406) and R Studio 4.2.2. Three rarefaction curves were calculated for each grid using the specaccum package and the rarefaction function to compare the species richness among the methods and the grids. A richness value was extracted from each rarefaction curve at the maximum common camera-days value shared by all four grids (i.e., 722 camera-days for CT, 24 samples for Leaf swab eDNA, and 9 samples for water eDNA).

To compare β -diversity across methods, a Venn diagram was constructed to illustrate the shared and unshared species among the three methods. To visualize differences in species composition across survey methods, we performed a Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA) using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distances on a presence/absence matrix incorporating all methods. Subsequently, a PERMANOVA test was conducted on the same Bray-Curtis dissimilarity matrix, to assess the statistical significance across the differences between methods. Additionally, a separate CA was conducted on a species contingency matrix derived from CT data to compare species composition across different grids. In this analysis, species recorded in fewer than two sites were excluded to prevent rare species from disproportionately influencing the ordination and potentially distorting the interpretation of results.

To evaluate the effectiveness of the methods deployed, we conducted a resampling with 10, 15, and 19 cameras per grid. Each resampling scenario involved 1000 repetitions per grid to extract species richness from the rarefaction curve using the same functions as previously described. Subsequently, we calculated the mean richness from the 4000 values generated (1000 per grid scenario). To evaluate the variability introduced by the resampling process, we utilized ANOVA on the aggregated 4000 richness values and extracted the Mean Square Residuals (MSR) root. The resampling was performed without replacement using the sample function in R.

For the naive occupancy, we calculated a Proportion of Area Occupied (PAO) for each detected species (or higher-level taxa when species level identification was not possible) in each grid:

This index ranges from 0 to 1 for each species and each grid, and from 0 to 4 for the overall survey. The Relative Abundance Index (RAI) for 100 camera.days of each detected species with CT, was calculated for each grid:

 $\frac{Number \ of \ independant \ detection \ event}{Number \ of \ considered \ camera.days} x100 \ (O'Brien, \ 2011)$

In order to compare PAO and RAI values, identifications were standardized. Instances where identifications reached the species level in one method but only the genus level in another were standardized to the genus level (e.g., *Genetta servalina* identified by eDNA was standardized to *Genetta* sp. to be compared with CT data).

To assess the relationships between different abundance and occupancy indicators, linear regressions were performed between each pair of indicators (RAI and PAO) derived from the three methods. For each pair of indices, linear regression was also performed for each grid. This was achieved using the lm function for linear modeling and the ggpairs function for creating matrix plots.

To evaluate the impacts of logging and hunting, RAI values were compared across the four grids using a linear mixed model implemented with the lmer function. In this model, the grid was included as a fixed factor to test for differences between areas and species as a random factor to account for variability among species. Similarly, the same linear mixed model was constructed using PAO values derived from camera traps (CT), water eDNA, and leaf swab eDNA. A Shapiro-Wilk test was conducted to check the normality of the linear mixed model residuals. Then, an analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted on the linear mixed models to determine the significance of the observed differences. Finally, a pairwise comparison was made using emmeans for each pair of means.

To objectify the hunting pressure in each grid, we used six indicators: (i) the number of hunting indices per grid, (ii) the number of stolen cameras, (iii) the human RAI, (iv) the distance to the nearest open road, (v) the distance to the closest human settlement, and (vi) the estimated number of people living within a radius of 15 km from the center of the grid. For the number of hunting indices and stolen cameras per grid, we counted the number of hunting indices systematically collected by GPS during field setup and the number of unfound cameras. For the human RAI, all independent detection events of humans have been considered in this category except the ones of our team and the prospection team of the logging company in Grid B (currently in prospection). The distances to the nearest road and human settlement were calculated from the center of each of the four grids using the NNJoin tool in QGIS. The number of local people living within 15 km of the center of the grid was estimated using QGIS with data provided by CIB. This distance was chosen as it represents the average distance that can be feasibly traveled on foot within a day, including the return journey.

3. RESULTS

3.1. Comparison of monitoring methods

3.1.1. Species richness

Using a combination of camera trapping, leaf swab eDNA, and water eDNA, we identified a total of 98 vertebrate species, including critically endangered species such as the African forest elephant (*Loxodonta cyclotis*) and Western gorilla (*Gorilla gorilla*), and endangered species such as the grey parrot (*Psittacus erithacus*), the chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes*), or the giant ground pangolin (*Smutsia gigantea*) (IUCN, 2024). The sampling effort, however, was insufficient to fully survey the species richness in the area (Figure 3). Camera trapping detected 53 species with rarefaction curves approaching an asymptote (Figure 3A), indicating that the sampling effort was nearly sufficient to capture most species present. Leaf swab eDNA identified the highest number of species (66) (Figure 3B). The species accumulation curves for leaf swab eDNA do not approach an asymptote, suggesting that additional sampling could reveal even more species. Water eDNA, detecting 39 species, showed a curve far from an asymptote (Figure 3C), implying that more extensive sampling is necessary to assess species richness accurately.



Figure 3 : Rarefaction curves of the three methods. The rarefaction curves of leaf swab (C) and water (B) eDNA are samplebased, and the CT (A) has camera-days on the horizontal axis. The alpha diversity at the scale of each grid is provided for 722 camera-days (A), 24 leaf swabs (B), and 9 water samples (C). Gamma diversity comprises the total variety of inventoried species by each method. The colored shaded areas on rarefaction curves correspond to the rarefied species richness ± its standard deviation.

3.1.2. Species composition

At least one eDNA method detected species most frequently recorded by camera traps. The three methods detected some of the emblematic species of the Congolese tropical rainforest (*Loxodonta cyclotis, Cephalophus* spp., *Cercopithecus* spp., *Potamocherus porcus, Panthera pardus, Gorilla gorilla, Pan troglodytes, Tragelaphus* spp.; Figure 4). Each method revealed unique species not identified by the others. Leaf swab eDNA detected seven bat species that were not found using other methods. Both eDNA techniques identified fish species as well as three arboreal primates (*Lophocebus albigena, Colobus guereza, Cercopithecus pongonias*) that camera traps missed. Moreover, both eDNA methods combined detected seven species of small rodents that could not be differentiated with CT. Additionally, eDNA provided species-level identification for seven taxa—small rodents, mongooses, *Nectariniidae* sp., *Galago* sp., forest squirrels, *Phataginus* sp., and *Genetta* sp.— while camera traps only identified these taxa at the genus level or higher. Regarding bird detection, our results showed that CT alone detected 12 bird species/taxa, leaf swabs identified 18 species, and water samples identified 6 species.



Figure 4: Venn diagram of species detected by CT, water eDNA, and leaf swab eDNA. The names in orange are identifications obtained with CT, and the names in purple were obtained with eDNA methods.

Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA) revealed distinct clustering of sampling units by method, supported by PERMANOVA, which indicated significant differences in species composition among the methods (F = 32.189, p***, Figure 5). The clustering between CT and eDNA is even clearer. Water eDNA and leaf swab eDNA are overlapping.



Figure 5: Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA) of sampling units based on species composition across survey methods. Points represent sampling units, namely individual camera traps and eDNA samples. The plot shows the ordination of sampling units using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity, with the first two axes explaining 16,46 % of the variance. Points are color-coded by survey method, with ellipses indicating 95% confidence intervals for the dispersion of sampling units within each method.

3.1.3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy

The seven taxa identified at different levels by camera traps and eDNA are standardized to the level of identification provided by camera traps to allow comparison of indices between CT and eDNA (see Figure 4). This includes small rodents, mongooses, nectariniids, galagos, forest squirrels, *Phataginus* species, and *Genetta* species.

For each group and species, we calculated the Relative Abundance Index (RAI) and Presence and Absence Occurrence (PAO) for each survey method (Appendix 4, Table 6). Camera traps generally showed higher PAO than eDNA for birds, *Cephalophus* spp., Felidae, great apes, rodents, reptiles, small carnivores, and Suidae compared to eDNA. For species detected by all three methods, camera traps yielded higher PAO values for 13 of the 20 taxa, with exceptions for four small primates *(C. cephus, C. neglectus, C. nictitans, and Galago sp.)* and three Bovidae *(T. spekii, T. eurycerus and C. nigrifrons;* Figure 6). Notably, the sitatunga *(T. spekii),* Brazza's monkey *(C. neglectus),* and black-fronted duiker *(C. nigrifrons)* were better detected by water eDNA.



Figure 6: Total PAO values of each survey method for each species detected. Calculated by summing the PAO values from the four grids, resulting in a PAO value from 0 to 4 for each species at the entire sampling area scale.

Linear regressions revealed no strong correlations between indicators from different methods (Figure 7). The highest correlation was between PAO and RAI for camera traps, though it did not exceed R^2 =0,61. There were negative and statistically insignificant correlations between water eDNA PAO and camera trap abundance estimates. Leaf swab eDNA PAO and camera trap PAO showed slight correlations in some grids (D***, A, and C, p = 0,08), while correlations between leaf swab PAO and camera trap RAI were less evident. However, significant correlations were observed between PAOs of water and leaf swab eDNA in grids C** and D***, indicating that despite differences in sampling effort, these methods reflected similar occupancy patterns.

CT PAO	Leaf swab PAO	Water PAO							
80 60 $R^2 = 0.4$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.6$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.6$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.6$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ $R^2 = 0.3$ p (***) $R^2 = 0.4$ $R^2 = 0.3$ $R^2 = 0.4$ $R^2 = 0.3$ $R^2 = 0.4$ $R^2 = 0.4$	$ \begin{array}{c} $	$ \begin{array}{c} 80 \\ 60 \\ 60 \\ 40 \\ 20 \\ 60 \\ 40 \\ 20 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ $	CT RAI						
	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.2 \\ 0.9 \\ 0.6 \\ 0.3 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 \\ 0.0 $	1.00 0.75 0.50 0.25 0.00 0.00 0.0 0.0 0.2 0.00 0.2 0.00 0.2 0.00 0.2 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.04	CT PAO						
Grid A B C D		0.6 0.6 0.4 0.2 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.2 0.2	Leaf swab PAO						

Figure 7: Matrix plot of linear regressions between species abundance and occupancy indicators. The indicators include PAO for camera traps (CT), water eDNA, and leaf swab eDNA, as well as RAI for CT Each cell shows a linear regression between row and column variables, with lines for each grid (A, B, C, D), adjusted R² values, and p-values. Each point represents a species, and the grey shaded areas around the regression lines indicate ± standard error.

3.1.4. Resampling and cost comparison

The maximum sample size was n = 19 due to two CT grids having only 19 functioning cameras (see data processing). Nevertheless, for n = 19, mean richness was calculated based on resampling, as grids A and D had 23 cameras.

Resampling estimates indicate that with 10 cameras per grid, the expected species richness is 31 ± 1.8 , increasing to 33 ± 1.5 with 15 cameras (Table 2). These estimates are close to the mean richness of 35 ± 0.8 observed with 19 cameras. In contrast, with leaf swab eDNA, 10 samples per grid provide a much lower richness estimate (21 ± 2.5) compared to the richness obtained with 19 samples (29 ± 1.7) and the mean richness of 32 observed with 24 samples per grid.

Considering the costs associated with each method (Table 3), leaf swab eDNA is more economical than both CT and water eDNA. The primary expense for CTs is fieldwork, including the installation and retrieval of cameras. However, the 17 000 \in (n = 100) paid for CT is a one-time expense (minus the price of batteries and silicone grease) and is considered as an investment. So, for a second survey, the total costs are 29 230 \in for 100 cameras, competing with the leaf swab price. Leaf swab eDNA remains approximately 1.7 times cheaper for all simulations (n = 10, 15 and total) than CT (Appendix 5, Table 7, and Table 8). However, with a sample size of only 10 cameras, CT captured more species than 19 leaf swab samples. Remarkably, both methods exhibited the same standard deviation, indicating that cameras achieved higher species richness with the same precision despite the large difference in sample size.

By dividing the cost by the total number of species detected per method (γ), we obtained the following costs per species: 872 \in for camera traps (CT), 420 \in for leaf swab eDNA, and 860 \in for water eDNA. Therefore, CT and water eDNA are the more expensive methods.

Table 2: Resampling results with 10, 15, and 19 cameras per grid and leaf swab samples per grid. Mean richness was calculated as the average of 4000 species richness values obtained from the resampling. Standard deviation was calculated as the square root of the mean squared residuals (MSR) from ANOVA.

Camera traps	N = 10	N= 15	N= 19
Mean species richness	31	33	35
Standard deviation	1,8	1,5	0,8
Leaf swab			
Mean species richness	21	26	29
Standard deviation	2,5	2,1	1,7

Table 3: Costs of survey techniques for 100 CT, 100 eDNA leaf swabs, and 40 eDNA water samples.

	Linite	Material	Field	Transportation	Lab costa	Data	ΤΟΤΑΙ
Method	Units	costs expenses		Transportation		processing	TOTAL
СТ	100	17.000€	20.910€	1.440€	/	6.880€	46.230€
Leaf swab eDNA	100	860€	12.343€	720€	11.700€	2.150€	27.773€
Water eDNA	40	6.056€	10.286€	720€	15.200€	1.290€	33.552€

3.2. Impacts of logging and hunting on species diversity

3.2.1. Species richness

In this analysis, hunting indices are considered the primary indicator of hunting activity because they provide a direct measure, unlike other indirect signs. Rarefaction curves (Figure 2) show that species richness varies across grids. Crossed with hunting signs (Table 4), it indicated that grid D, logged 10 years ago, exhibited the highest species richness and the lowest hunting pressure. Conversely, despite never having been logged, grid C showed lower species richness and was significantly impacted by hunting.

Species richness in grids A and B varies across survey methods. Grid A shows the same richness as grid D with CT but lower richness than grids D and C with eDNA. Despite being near a human settlement, an open road, and having a higher population within a 15 km radius, grid A has a surprisingly low number of hunting indices, five times fewer than grid C. Grid B, currently in prospection, recorded 42 hunting indices and two stolen cameras, indicating significant hunting activity. Despite this high hunting pressure, grid B exhibits similar species richness to grids A and D with CT, but the lowest richness of all grids with eDNA leaf swabs.

Grid	Number of hunting indices	Number of stolen cameras	Human RAI on CT	Distance to the nearest open road (km)	Distance to the closest human settlement (km)	Amount of people living within a radius of 15km
Α	10	0	0,8	0,3	10,0	2217
В	42	2	0	0,2	20,8	0
С	51	0	0	8,6	10,0	476
D	3	0	0	13,4	23,9	0

Table 4: Hunting signs retrieved per grid.

3.2.2. Species composition

Correspondence Analysis (CA) on camera trap data revealed that species composition and abundance were generally similar across the grids, with grid A showing the highest variability (Figure 8). Two groups emerged, based on their proximity and overlap: grids A and B versus grids C and D. Grid C, which has never been logged, exhibited a species composition and abundance similar to grid D, which was logged 10 years earlier. Grid D displays higher homogeneity in species composition and abundance than grid A. Some species, such as *Atherurus africanus* and *Cricetomys emini*, are more closely associated with grids A and B.



Figure 8: Correspondence Analysis (CA) of species and sites on CT data. The CA was conducted on the filtered dataset (without species with occurrence ≤ 2). The plot shows the ordination of species and sites along the first two CA axes, explaining 28.3% of total variance. Triangles represent sites, color-coded by grid. Ellipses show 95% confidence intervals for site dispersion within each grid. Grey points represent individual species, with labels indicating their names.

3.2.3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy

The comparison of RAI and PAO values across the four grids using ANOVA on linear mixed models (LMM) showed no significant differences, indicating that species relative abundance and naive occupancy were similar across all grid areas. Only the PAO for leaf swab eDNA approached marginal significance (p = 0.04). Due to non-normal residuals, these results should be interpreted cautiously. Moreover, further pairwise comparisons did not reveal significant differences between grid means. Additional examinations were conducted on RAI and PAO values across species groups (Appendix 4, Table 6 and Appendix 6, Figure 10).

Grid D exhibited the highest relative abundance of *Suidae*, forest elephants, great apes, blue duikers, *Cephalophus* spp., *Felidae*, and *Orycteropus afer* (Appendix 6, Figure 10). Rodents occupied a greater area in logged or prospected forests. For *Cephalophus* spp., abundance and occupancy were higher in grid D. However, some species within this genus showed higher values in grid C. Birds, small primates, and small carnivores did not show a clear preference for any grid.

The bongo (*Tragelaphus eurycerus*) was exclusively observed in grid A, with eDNA showing higher PAO for this species in the same grid. The leopard (*Panthera pardus*) was detected in all grids except grid B, showing higher naive occupancy in grids C and D. Forest elephants and forest buffalo (*Syncerus caffer*) were more abundant in grids A and D.

4. DISCUSSION

4.1. Comparison of monitoring method accuracy

4.1.1. Species richness

In our comprehensive vertebrate survey of the tropical rainforest in North Congo, we identified 98 vertebrate species. Among the methods used, leaf swab eDNA was the most effective, detecting 67% of the total recorded species, followed by camera traps, which recorded 54%. Water eDNA, despite having a sampling effort 2.5 times smaller than leaf swabs and camera traps, detected 40% of the total species, demonstrating its potential for broader application with increased sampling effort. This finding aligns with Mena et al. (2021), showing that eDNA can achieve high species richness even with limited sampling effort. However, the full potential of eDNA techniques has yet to be fully realized, as indicated by the rarefaction curves (Figure 3). This is expected, given eDNA's capacity to detect a broader range of species (Mena et al., 2021). Furthermore, our results highlight the importance of using different markers to achieve comprehensive wildlife surveys and improve species detection. For instance, the CO1 marker notably detected the forest elephant, a species not included in the 12S database.

4.1.2. Species composition

Our CT survey provided a reliable description of the large to medium-sized mammals in the northern Congolese rainforest, achieving results comparable to those of Morgan et al. (2023), despite our study being only two months long compared to their three-year study. While camera traps are highly effective at detecting medium to large-sized mammals, eDNA also identified several common species in the Congolese tropical forest. These included duikers, forest elephants, red river hogs, Cercopithecus species, and western gorillas (*Gorilla gorilla*). This supports the findings of Mena et al. (2021) in the Amazon forest.

For birds, leaf swab eDNA proved to be the most efficient, detecting 12 species not identified by camera traps (CT). In contrast, Morgan et al. (2023) recorded 16 bird species using camera traps placed in a specific grid at termite mounds (Appendix 7). Our studies identified different bird species probably because we used distinct monitoring methods. Nevertheless, leaf swabs remain a powerful tool, and our results demonstrate that eDNA serves as a valuable, non-invasive complement to other survey techniques for comprehensive wildlife monitoring (Leempoel et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021).

We also compare our results with indicator species, which provide essential information on ecosystem health (Carignan et al., 2001; Zhao et al., 2019). Fonteyn et al. (2023), have compiled hundreds of lists of mammal species across Central Africa to identify zoogeographical districts in the region. They list indicator species for artiodactyls and primates estimating their uniqueness across the zoogeographical districts. In the 'Inland' district, where our study was conducted, 8 primate species and 9 artiodactyl species were retained as indicator of the area. Most of them were detected by the three methods except *Cephalophus leucogaster, Cercocebus agilis* and *Lophocebus albigena*. The first was not detected with water eDNA, *C. agilis* was only detected with CT and *L. albigena* only with leaf swab eDNA, highlighting the complementarity of the methods.

The distinct clustering observed between camera traps (CT) and eDNA methods in our PCoA analysis highlights that these methods capture different sets of species. Camera traps excel at detecting medium to large mammals (Lahoz-Monfort et al., 2021), while eDNA methods are effective for capturing species that CT might miss, such as bats, amphibians, small mammals, and arboreal species

(Leempoel et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021). Our study supports this finding, as eDNA methods, particularly leaf swabs, identified two amphibian species, seven bat species, and seven small rodent species. We could not identify these small rodent species using CT, likely due to their small size and rapid movements (Verhees et al., 2024). This limitation was not confined to small mammals; medium-sized mammals such as *Herpestes naso* (identified as mongooses with CT) and *Genetta servalina* (*Genetta* sp.) were also accurately identified using eDNA. Contrastingly, certain species frequently detected by CT, such as *Cercocebus agilis* and *Cricetomys emini*, were not identified by eDNA, potentially due to behavioral and ecological factors affecting eDNA detectability (Leempoel et al., 2020). These discrepancies emphasize again the need for combining methods to achieve a comprehensive species survey (Leempoel et al., 2020; Mena et al., 2021).

4.1.3. Species' relative abundance and naive occupancy

Camera traps (CT) generally provided a higher proportion of area occupancy (PAO) compared to eDNA methods. This is probably because CT are more capable of detecting these species, which were mostly medium to large-sized mammals. Conversely, the seven species that were better detected by eDNA were mainly arboreal (*C. cephus, C. neglectus, C. nictitans, and Galago* sp.) or typical of wetlands and swamp forests (T. spekii, C. nigrifrons; Kingdon, 2016; IUCN, 2024) so better detected with water eDNA.

A correlation was observed between RAI and PAO from CT (Figure 7; R² = 0.35 to 0.61), suggesting that CT PAO partially reflects the relative abundance estimated by RAI, aligning with recent findings (Soto-Werschitz et al., 2023). However, RAI and PAO have limitations due to variability among species, home range sizes, and sampling designs (Mackenzie et al., 2005; Efford et al., 2012; Sollmann et al., 2013; Reece et al., 2021). Therefore, both RAI and PAO are influenced by detection probability and should be used cautiously. Despite these issues, RAI is cost-effective and can provide valuable insights into species abundance, showing positive correlations with strong density estimates (Rovero et al., 2009; Reece et al., 2021). PAO, though not a reliable surrogate for abundance, remains useful for monitoring species occurrence (Hedwig et al., 2018).

We did not observe strong linear correlations between CT abundance and occupancy estimates and eDNA occupancy estimates. This contrasts with the findings of Leempoel et al. (2020) in California (USA), who identified a strong relationship between CT PAO and soil eDNA PAO when camera trapping was conducted 30 to 150 days before soil sampling. For leaf swabs, the lack of strong correlation with CT in our study could be due to swabs being collected before CT data, resulting in a mismatch in the periods covered. However, it is assumed that the same individuals visit the same areas over time. Moreover, the results of Leempoel et al. (2020) raise questions about the duration of DNA persistence in the environment, showing that time since camera trapping influence the detection of species.

Several studies have also accounted for detection probability and yielded interesting results. Lyet et al. (2021) found a positive linear correlation between water eDNA detection probability and CT detection rates of terrestrial species. Additionally, Lugg et al. (2018), using a site occupancy detection model, showed a higher detection probability for a freshwater mammal with water eDNA than with classic trapping methods. This shows the importance of taking the detection probability into account.

Our findings suggest that detection effectiveness can vary significantly based on species rarity and how species release DNA into the environment (Ishige et al., 2017; Mena et al., 2021). For example, felids, which occur at lower densities and are at the top of the food chain, are more challenging to detect (Lyet et al., 2021). This is particularly true when using water eDNA, as their presence in water

is infrequent (Ushio et al., 2017; Lyet et al., 2021). Our results confirmed this, with smaller PAO in water for felids. Interestingly, Leempoel et al. (2020) found that felids were over-represented in soil eDNA samples, likely due to their marking behaviors, indicating that soil eDNA might be more effective for detecting such species. These findings emphasize the need to consider species-specific behaviors and ecological traits when choosing the survey method (Leempoel et al., 2020).

4.2. Developing an optimal wildlife monitoring approach

4.2.1. Effectiveness and costs

Management certification schemes, such as FSC and PAFC, necessitate comprehensive fauna monitoring to protect rare and threatened species and identify High Conservation Values (HCV) within logging concessions (Daïnou et al., 2016). Camera traps (CTs) and environmental DNA (eDNA) methods both provide valuable data but have distinct advantages and limitations.

Camera traps offer detailed insights into terrestrial mammal populations and have seen advancements in AI-driven species identification, which enhances their efficiency. Despite the high initial costs and the field expenses, CTs are cost-effective in the long term due to their reusability. Ten cameras per grid give an appreciable idea of the area's richness. Despite deploying 25 cameras per grid, only 19 (on two grids) operated for 38 days due to harsh tropical conditions and potential damages or theft. To improve reliability, installing extra cameras to ensure at least 10 functional units per grid is recommended (Zwerts et al., 2021). Indeed, the more cameras are placed, the better the chance to capture rare and elusive species. It, therefore, depends on the research objective.

On the other hand, eDNA methods are efficient in fieldwork because they involve a single collection phase. With a sampling of 19 leaf swabs, twice as big as the CT sampling with 10 cameras, we capture fewer species with the same precision than the CTs. We would, therefore, advise having between 20 and 25 samples to capture a similar diversity as with camera trapping. While leaf swabs is the cheapest method the high laboratory costs and the need for a larger sampling effort to achieve similar species coverage make them less cost-effective compared to camera traps overall.

Several studies claimed water eDNA can be more cost-efficient than classic survey methods or camera traps. Lyet et al. (2021) demonstrated that a sampling design filtering large volumes of water from a few large streams yielded more species detections per dollar than traditional methods, including trapping or sampling multiple smaller streams in the same area. Water eDNA requires less effort and incurs lower total survey costs than classic techniques for determining species occupancy (Lugg et al., 2018). Our results support these findings, showing that water eDNA, with a reduced sampling effort, effectively captured the main species richness differences across grids and still detected key species of the Congolese tropical forest. However, due to the limited sampling effort, we do not have enough information to determine the efficiency of water eDNA conclusively. Despite a sampling effort 2.5 times smaller than camera traps (CT) or leaf swabs, water eDNA remained more expensive than leaf swabs. The materials for water eDNA are mostly non-reusable, except for the two peristaltic pumps and their batteries (2 800 \in). Another constraint is the dependency on water sources, which limits the flexibility of the sampling design. When comparing the cost per species, considering that cameras and peristaltic pumps are reusable, water eDNA still emerges as the more expensive method. Therefore, based on our results, we recommend the use of leaf swabs, which seem more cost-efficient.

For camera trapping several techniques exist to approximate at best abundance without individual recognition such as the Random Encounter Model (REM) (Rowcliffe et al., 2008), The Random Encounter and staying Time (REST) (Nakashima et al., 2017), the distance sampling (Howe et al.,

2017), the Time to Event and the Space to Event model (Moeller et al., 2018). In contrast, eDNA provides only presence data, limiting the information on species abundance. eDNA can, however, give insights into the occupancy of each species in the area. In the context of logging concessions, even if the PAO needs to be used cautiously, it can be a useful indicator of several species' local distribution and occurrence. To access more relevant information, we advise using occupancy models considering the detection probability (Mackenzie et al., 2005). Moreover, for a more precise evaluation, a cost analysis can also be associated with occupancy modeling to assess the most efficient and cost-effective methods to detect changes in occupancy (Beranek et al., 2024).

4.2.2. eDNA obstacles

A major challenge with eDNA is the incomplete reference database, which affects species identification accuracy. Our "potential" list illustrates that many more species (especially birds and fish) could be identified. Still, other closely related species not resident in the study area (according to the IUCN, 2024) were identified instead. This illustrates the limitations of the current databases. As Leempoel et al. (2020) stated, another consequence of incomplete databases is that many sequence identifications with a query coverage or a pairwise identity below the defined filtering threshold are discarded. As a result, we may overlook potential species, including those present in the area or closely related to well-known local species.

Moreover, cross-contaminations during DNA extraction and PCR and working with degraded environmental DNA pose significant obstacles, leading to potential misidentifications (Ushio et al., 2017). Despite robust filtering efforts, inconsistencies in species identification, such as misidentifications of *Felis catus* and *Mammuthus primigenius*, highlight the need for the development of more comprehensive reference database and a careful review by experts familiar with local wildlife (Mena et al., 2021).

Access to genetic laboratories also remains a challenge for eDNA analysis in many regions, necessitating collaboration with countries that have lab facilities (Van Leeuwen et al., 2023).

4.2.3. Recommendations

The choice of method should align with the specific objectives of the monitoring effort. For wildlife monitoring, information on abundance is considered essential (Lyet et al., 2021). Therefore, we recommend using CT for fauna monitoring instead of recces or distance sampling, which require a significant investment in time and manpower (Nasi, Taber, et al., 2011). Regarding the FSC and PAFC requirements implying monitoring animal populations of threatened species, CTs procure useful insights into species relative abundance, community composition, and occupancy (Mena et al., 2021; Reece et al., 2021). When precise abundance estimates are needed, CTs combined with semi-automated distance estimation using deep learning offers an accurate and efficient solution, significantly reducing data processing time (Henrich et al., 2024). Additionally, eDNA combined with occupancy models can provide cost-effective and complementary data on species presence and distribution.

In logging concessions, eDNA can be utilized to identify High Conservation Value (HCV) areas by providing insights on a wide range of species, including endangered ones. More broadly, eDNA can be employed to evaluate the conservation value of specific areas, potentially guiding the delimitation of new protected zones and the selection of high-priority conservation areas. This approach is vital for meeting the global commitment to protect 30% of terrestrial and marine areas by 2030. Historically, protected areas have been designated with a focus on specific taxa (Eckert et al., 2023). eDNA offers an opportunity to select protected areas based on a broader spectrum of biodiversity,

including arboreal primates, birds, bats, amphibians, and even fish. This is particularly important given that currently protected areas represent only 15% of terrestrial vertebrates, plants, and butterflies, encompassing just 6.6% of threatened species (Eckert et al., 2023). Expanding the scope of protected areas using eDNA can significantly enhance biodiversity conservation efforts. We also recommend designating protected areas according to lists of "indicator species" in the survey area, like the one made by Fonteyn et al. (2023) for artiodactyl and primate zoogeographical districts in Central Africa.

4.3. The influence of selective logging and hunting on vertebrate diversity

Our study revealed complex interactions between hunting pressure, logging history, and vertebrate diversity across different grids. Contrary to our initial assumptions, hunting pressure was not more substantial in recently exploited areas but was more influenced by accessibility and proximity to human settlements. For example, grid C had many hunting signs due to a path created by locals from Loundoungou. Conversely, grid D, exploited 10 years ago, had the lowest hunting pressure, likely due to its distance from roads and human settlement and the proximity of Nouabale Ndoki National Park and its anti-poaching patrols. This suggests that accessibility and proximity to human settlements are more critical than logging history in determining hunting pressure (Lhoest et al., 2020).

Grid D, exploited 10 years ago, exhibits the highest species richness and the lowest hunting indices, showing that the biodiversity of logged areas can recover over time, especially with low hunting pressure. With high hunting pressure and lower species richness, grid C also highlighted that human access affects wildlife populations. However, these two grids contain all the indicator species established by Fonteyn et al. (2023) except for the water chevrotain (Hyemoschus aquaticus) in grid D and Colobus guereza in grid C, indicating the overall health of these areas. Grid A, logged three years ago, showed more variable species composition and abundance, likely due to recent disturbances. Notably, several indicator species like the white-bellied duiker, the water chevrotain, Colobus guereza, and Lophocebus albigena were absent in this recently logged area, while the bongo was mainly present in the recently logged forest compared to the other grids. This aligns with previous findings that bongos thrive in disturbed forests (Morgan et al., 2023; IUCN, 2024). The forest elephant's higher occupancy and relative abundance in recently logged areas (grids A and D) are probably due to a higher abundance of tree species typical of secondary forests (Poulsen et al., 2011). The high number of hunting signs in grid B confirms our hypothesis that the paths opened for the logging inventory facilitate access for hunters. Moreover, this area also lacks three indicator species (water chevrotain, C. guereza, and L. albigena) and shows a significantly lower relative abundance of blue duiker, likely indicating the impact of hunting and prospection activities. However, it is important to note that L. albigena and C. guereza have only been detected with very low naive occupancy by one of the two eDNA methods, reflecting either their rarity or a very low detection probability with the methods deployed. Additionally, species may alter their behavior in response to human disturbance, making them more difficult to detect (Tagg et al., 2019).

Our study also found that small rodent abundance increased in logged forests, consistent with Gutiérrez-Granados et al. (2021), who observed similar trends in Mexico. This supports the broader observation that while the abundance of medium to large mammals decreases in logged forests, small mammal populations tend to increase (Poulsen et al., 2011; Gutiérrez-Granados et al., 2021). Poulsen et al. (2011) noted that for medium- and large-bodied species, the species richness recovers more quickly than species abundance, which can take longer than the typical 30-year logging rotation. Conversely, the area logged 10 years ago (grid D) exhibited high species richness and relative abundance of taxa, comparable to the never-logged grid C. This similarity may be attributed to the high hunting pressure in the never-logged area, which reduces the densities of frequently hunted species such as pigs, monkeys, and duikers (Poulsen et al., 2011). As a result, grid C cannot serve as

a control area for assessing the impact of logging. Although the least hunted area showed greater abundance and naive occupancy of duikers (*P. monticola and Cephalophus* spp.) and pigs, our study did not find a higher proportion of birds or small mammals in hunted forests like supported by Poulsen et al. (2011).

Among the most hunted species in Gabon, including several duiker's species, the red river hog and the brushed-tailed porcupine (*Atherurus africanus*) (Fonteyn et al., 2024), only the red river hog and the blue duiker showed slightly higher relative abundance and occupancy in the least hunted forest. This suggests they may be subject to more severe hunting pressure in other areas. Moreover, the differences in species responses to hunting pressure indicate that large-bodied mammals such as duikers are more vulnerable compared to some large-bodied rodents (Tagg et al., 2019). However, the minimal differences in the abundance of these species across our hunting gradient suggest that the study area as a whole is not significantly affected by hunting practices.

The presence of top predators like Felidae (*Caracal aurata* and *Panthera pardus*) in logged areas demonstrates that selective logging can be compatible with the conservation of top predators, contrary to some opinions (e.g., Jamhuri et al., 2018). The absence of leopards in the grid under prospection might be attributed to high human presence, hunting pressure, or low detection probability for rare species.

Despite variations, species composition across the four grids remained similar, indicating that logged forests can provide refuge for many species, especially when the hunting pressure is low (e.g., grid D) (Ewers et al., 2024). The impacts of logging and hunting on wildlife are dependent on logging intensity, with lightly logged forests (< 29% biomass removal) retaining high conservation value and contributing significantly to conservation efforts (Ewers et al., 2024). The FSC promotes sustainable logging practices that minimize environmental impact (FSC, 2023), making certified forests ideal for biodiversity conservation.

5. STUDY LIMITATIONS AND PERSPECTIVES

The first limit of this research is that our sampling design involved spatial clustering, with camera traps and eDNA samples concentrated in specific grids. This spatial aggregation may not fully represent the spatial diversity of the Congolese tropical forest, potentially leading to skewed results. However, a more dispersed sampling approach was impractical, given the technical, logistical, and financial constraints of working in such extensive and remote areas. Adapting to these limitations is a common challenge in large-scale ecological research.

Furthermore, financial constraints also restricted us to conducting only 10 water eDNA collections per grid. This limited effort affects the comparability of water eDNA results with other methods, potentially leading to an underestimation of species diversity and occupancy. To properly assess the effectiveness of water eDNA, the same sample size as leaf swab eDNA should be used or a larger amount of water should be filtered (Lyet et al., 2021).

The stringent criteria we applied for sorting eDNA sequence identifications (see Appendix 3) excluded several species that could have enhanced the assessed richness of the studied areas. Given that reference databases are particularly incomplete for under-studied regions like Central Africa, it would have been beneficial to use less stringent thresholds and consider species from the "potential" list in our analysis. However, it is even more crucial to enrich genetic databases to build the most accurate inventories possible (Mena et al., 2021).

Additionally, we had to exclude the data from 16 cameras out of 100 because they ceased to function before the initial 38 days of the survey, diminishing the power of our study. This was likely due to the harsh conditions in the tropical forest, combined with the fact that these cameras had been previously used multiple times. Therefore, it is crucial to consider the wear and tear of equipment in future surveys. This also raises the question about the lifetime of a CT, which should be considered in the cost analysis.

We also acknowledge that our results must be interpreted with caution, as measures of species relative abundance, naive occupancy, and diversity alone may not fully capture the complex impacts of logging and hunting on biodiversity and wildlife communities (Tagg et al., 2019). To properly assess the effects of logging and hunting, conducting studies across various sites managed by different logging companies would be interesting. Another solution would be to undertake a long-term study to observe how biodiversity changes, particularly in forests logged at various periods. This would provide valuable insights into biodiversity recovery dynamics. This approach could refine recommendations for sustainable forest management. Moreover, the intensity of logging should be incorporated as an additional disturbance factor to understand its effects on biodiversity better.

6. CONCLUSION

This study underscores the diverse capabilities and complementary roles of different wildlife monitoring methods in the northern Congo rainforest. Our findings reveal that camera traps are highly effective for identifying medium-to-large mammal species and assessing relative abundance. Even if relative abundance need to be interpreted with caution, it appears to be an effective tool for the rapid assessment of animal relative abundance (Rovero et al., 2009) useful for conservation estate. However, eDNA methods—particularly leaf swabs—offer valuable insights into species richness and occupancy for a broader range of species including arboreal mammals, bats and smaller species. Although combining methods is often costly, it is recommended for a more comprehensive assessment (Zwerts et al., 2021). Ultimately, the choice of monitoring method should be guided by specific research objectives. Environmental DNA can identify areas of high conservation value, whereas camera traps are better suited for monitoring medium to large mammals.

Additionally, our study highlights that hunting pressure is influenced not only by logging history but also by human settlements and accessibility (Lhoest et al., 2020). Importantly, our findings demonstrate that FSC-certified logged forests can still provide refuge for many species. This underscores that when hunting practices are maintained low, certified forests are highly beneficial for biodiversity conservation.

7. PERSONAL CONTRIBUTION

My personal contributions to this master's thesis began with the development of the research protocol and the selection of eDNA methods in collaboration with Simon Lhoest, Barbara Haurez, Guillaume Baltus, and Johan Michaux. In the field, I worked with Guillaume to manage the implementation of the activities in collaboration with the CIB team. This involved selecting grid placements, planning activities, recruiting the field team, installing camera traps, and collecting all DNA samples. I identified the species captured by the camera traps and performed the DNA extraction from the leaf swab samples. Finally, I conducted all statistical analyses, interpreted the results, and developed the discussion with valuable guidance from my supervisor.

8. REFERENCES

- Andrews S., 2010. FastQC: a quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. Available online at: http://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc.
 - https://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc/, (02/08/2024).
- ATIBT, 2024. CIB CONGOLAISE INDUSTRIELLE DES BOIS. https://www.atibt.org/fr/membres/19/cibcongolaise-industrielle-des-bois, (07/06/2024).
- Beranek C.T., Southwell D., Jessop T.S., Hope B., Gama V.F., Gallahar N., Webb E., Law B., McIlwee A., Wood J., Roff A. & Gillespie G., 2024. Comparing the cost-effectiveness of drones, camera trapping and passive acoustic recorders in detecting changes in koala occupancy. *Ecol. Evol.* 14(7), e11659, DOI:10.1002/ece3.11659.
- Billand A., 2010. Biodiversité dans les forêts d'Afrique centrale : panorama des connaissances, principaux enjeux et mesures de conservation.
- Buckland S.T., Rexstad E.A., Marques T.A. & Oedekoven C.S., 2015. *Distance Sampling: Methods and Applications*, Methods in Statistical Ecology, Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Calvignac-Spencer S., Leendertz F.H., Gilbert M.T.P. & Schubert G., 2013. An invertebrate stomach's view on vertebrate ecology. *BioEssays* **35**(11), 1004–1013, DOI:10.1002/bies.201300060.
- Carignan V. & Villard M.-A., 2001. Selecting Indicator Species to Monitor Ecological Integrity: A Review.
- Ceballos G., Ehrlich P.R., Barnosky A.D., García A., Pringle R.M. & Palmer T.M., 2015. Accelerated modern human–induced species losses: Entering the sixth mass extinction. *Sci. Adv.* **1**(5), e1400253, DOI:10.1126/sciadv.1400253.
- Ceballos G., García A. & Ehrlich P.R., 2010. The Sixth Extinction Crisis Loss of Animal Populations and Species.
- Chazdon R.L., 1988. Sunflecks and Their Importance to Forest Understorey Plants. In: Advances in Ecological Research. Elsevier, 1–63.
- CIB-MEFE, 2006. Plan d'aménagement de l'unité forestière d'aménagement de Kabo (2005–2034) TEREA, WCS, GTZ.
- CIB-MEFE, 2007. Plan d'aménagement de l'unité forestière d'aménagement de Pokola (2007–2035). TEREA, WCS, GTZ.
- CIB-MEFE, 2010. Plan d'aménagement de l'unité forestière d'aménagement de Loundoungou-Toukouala (2010-2044). TEREA, WCS, GTZ.
- Clark C.J., Poulsen J.R., Malonga R. & Elkan, Jr. P.W., 2009. Logging Concessions Can Extend the Conservation Estate for Central African Tropical Forests. *Conserv. Biol.* **23**(5), 1281–1293, DOI:10.1111/j.1523-1739.2009.01243.x.
- Daïnou K., Bracke C., Vermeulen C., Haurez B., De Vleeschouwer J.-Y., Fayolle A. & Doucet J.-L., 2016. Hautes valeurs de conservation (HVC) dans les unités forestières d'aménagement du Cameroun. : Concepts, choix et pratiques, Uliège Library.
- Doucet J.-L., Daïnou K., Ligot G., Ouédraogo D.-Y., Bourland N., Ward S.E., Tekam P., Lagoute P. & Fayolle A., 2016. Enrichment of Central African logged forests with high-value tree species: testing a new approach to regenerating degraded forests. *Int. J. Biodivers. Sci. Ecosyst. Serv. Manag.* **12**(1–2), 83–95, DOI:10.1080/21513732.2016.1168868.
- Eckert I., Brown A., Caron D., Riva F. & Pollock L.J., 2023. 30×30 biodiversity gains rely on national coordination. *Nat. Commun.* **14**(1), 7113, DOI:10.1038/s41467-023-42737-x.
- Edgar R.C., 2010. Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. *Bioinforma. Oxf. Engl.* **26**(19), 2460–2461, DOI:10.1093/bioinformatics/btq461.
- Efford M.G. & Dawson D.K., 2012. Occupancy in continuous habitat. *Ecosphere* **3**(4), 1–15, DOI:10.1890/ES11-00308.1.
- Ewers R.M., Orme C.D.L., Pearse W.D., Zulkifli N., Yvon-Durocher G., Yusah K.M., Yoh N., Yeo D.C.J., Wong A., Williamson J., Wilkinson C.L., Wiederkehr F., Webber B.L., Wearn O.R., Wai L., Vollans M., Twining J.P., Turner E.C., Tobias J.A., Thorley J., Telford E.M., Teh Y.A., Tan H.H., Swinfield T., Svátek M., Struebig M., Stork N., Sleutel J., Slade E.M., Sharp A., Shabrani A., Sethi S.S., Seaman D.J.I., Sawang A., Roxby G.B., Rowcliffe J.M., Rossiter S.J., Riutta T., Rahman H., Qie L., Psomas E., Prairie A., Poznansky F., Pillay R., Picinali L., Pianzin A., Pfeifer M., Parrett J.M., Noble C.D., Nilus R., Mustaffa N., Mullin K.E., Mitchell S., Mckinlay A.R., Maunsell S., Matula R., Massam M., Martin S., Malhi Y., Majalap N., Maclean C.S.,

Mackintosh E., Luke S.H., Lewis O.T., Layfield H.J., Lane-Shaw I., Kueh B.H., Kratina P., Konopik O., Kitching R., Kinneen L., Kemp V.A., Jotan P., Jones N., Jebrail E.W., Hroneš M., Heon S.P., Hemprich-Bennett D.R., Haysom J.K., Harianja M.F., Hardwick J., Gregory N., Gray R., Gray R.E.J., Granville N., Gill R., Fraser A., Foster W.A., Folkard-Tapp H., Fletcher R.J., Fikri A.H., Fayle T.M., Faruk A., Eggleton P., Edwards D.P., Drinkwater R., Dow R.A., Döbert T.F., Didham R.K., Dickinson K.J.M., Deere N.J., De Lorm T., Dawood M.M., Davison C.W., Davies Z.G., Davies R.G., Dančák M., Cusack J., Clare E.L., Chung A., Chey V.K., Chapman P.M., Cator L., Carpenter D., Carbone C., Calloway K., Bush E.R., Burslem D.F.R.P., Brown K.D., Brooks S.J., Brasington E., Brant H., Boyle M.J.W., Both S., Blackman J., Bishop T.R., Bicknell J.E., Bernard H., Basrur S., Barclay M.V.L., Barclay H., Atton G., Ancrenaz M., Aldridge D.C., Daniel O.Z., Reynolds G. & Banks-Leite C., 2024. Thresholds for adding degraded tropical forest to the conservation estate. *Nature* **631**(8022), 808–813, DOI:10.1038/s41586-024-07657-w.

- Fa J.E., Olivero J., Farfán M.Á., Márquez A.L., Vargas J.M., Real R. & Nasi R., 2014. Integrating Sustainable Hunting in Biodiversity Protection in Central Africa: Hot Spots, Weak Spots, and Strong Spots. *PLoS ONE* **9**(11), e112367, DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0112367.
- FAO, 2005. L'irrigation en Afrique en chiffres Enquête AQUASTAT 2005 Congo.
- FAO, 2020. Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA) 2020 Finland Report. https://www.fao.org/3/ca9995en/ca9995en.pdf, (06/03/2023).
- Fonteyn D., Doucet J.-L., Fayolle A., Monseur A., Quevauvillers S., Holvoet J., Poulain F., Delame H., Peeters Q.
 & Vermeulen C., 2021. FauneFAC, la boite à outils méthodologique pour la mise en place d'inventaires par pièges photographiques. ULiège/Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech, PPECF. *Faunefac*. https://www.gembloux.ulg.ac.be/faunefac/, (11/07/2024).
- Fonteyn D., Fayolle A., Fa J.E., Vanthomme H., Vigneron P., Vermeulen C., Malignat R., Konradowski B., Yia Okanabene M.N., Dibotty-di Moutsing S.A., Pereira Dias S., Deniau C., Cornu G., Groschêne M. & Cornélis D., 2024. Hunting indicators for community-led wildlife management in tropical Africa. *Npj Biodivers.* **3**(1), 15, DOI:10.1038/s44185-024-00048-4.
- Fonteyn D., Vermeulen C., Deflandre N., Cornelis D., Lhoest S., Houngbégnon F.G.A., Doucet J. & Fayolle A., 2020. Wildlife trail or systematic? Camera trap placement has little effect on estimates of mammal diversity in a tropical forest in Gabon. *Remote Sens. Ecol. Conserv.* 7(2), 321–336, DOI:10.1002/rse2.191.
- Fonteyn D., Vermeulen C., Gorel A., Silva de Miranda P.L., Lhoest S. & Fayolle A., 2023. Biogeography of central African forests: Determinants, ongoing threats and conservation priorities of mammal assemblages. *Divers. Distrib.* **29**(6), 698–712, DOI:10.1111/ddi.13677.
- FSC, 2023. FSC principles and criteria for forest stewardship (version 5.3).
- Galan M., Pons J.-B., Tournayre O., Pierre É., Leuchtmann M., Pontier D. & Charbonnel N., 2018. Metabarcoding for the parallel identification of several hundred predators and their prey: Application to bat species diet analysis. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* **18**(3), 474–489, DOI:10.1111/1755-0998.12749.
- Gutiérrez-Granados G. & Dirzo R., 2021. Logging drives contrasting animal body-size effects on tropical forest mammal communities. *For. Ecol. Manag.* **481**, 118700, DOI:10.1016/j.foreco.2020.118700.
- Haurez B., Petre C.-A. & Doucet J.-L., 2013. Impacts of logging and hunting on western lowland gorilla (Gorilla gorilla gorilla gorilla populations and consequences for forest regeneration. A review.
- Hedwig D., Kienast I., Bonnet M., Curran B.K., Courage A., Boesch C., Kühl H.S. & King T., 2018. A camera trap assessment of the forest mammal community within the transitional savannah-forest mosaic of the Batéké Plateau National Park, Gabon. *Afr. J. Ecol.* **56**(4), 777–790, DOI:10.1111/aje.12497.
- Henrich M., Burgueño M., Hoyer J., Haucke T., Steinhage V., Kühl H.S. & Heurich M., 2024. A semi-automated camera trap distance sampling approach for population density estimation. *Remote Sens. Ecol. Conserv.* **10**(2), 156–171, DOI:10.1002/rse2.362.
- Howe E.J., Buckland S.T., Després-Einspenner M.-L. & Kühl H.S., 2017. Distance sampling with camera traps. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* **8**(11), 1558–1565, DOI:10.1111/2041-210X.12790.
- Ishige T., Miya M., Ushio M., Sado T., Ushioda M., Maebashi K., Yonechi R., Lagan P. & Matsubayashi H., 2017. Tropical-forest mammals as detected by environmental DNA at natural saltlicks in Borneo. *Biol. Conserv.* 210, 281–285, DOI:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.04.023.
- IUCN, 2024. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2024-1. *IUCN Red List Threat. Species*. https://www.iucnredlist.org/en, (22/02/2024).

- Jamhuri J., Samantha L.D., Tee S.L., Kamarudin N., Ashton-Butt A., Zubaid A., Lechner A.M. & Azhar B., 2018. Selective logging causes the decline of large-sized mammals including those in unlogged patches surrounded by logged and agricultural areas. *Biol. Conserv.* **227**, 40–47, DOI:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.09.004.
- Kingdon J., 2016. The Kingdon Pocket Guide to African Mammals (Second edition), Bloomsburry Publishing.
- Kolby J.E., Ramirez S.D., Berger L., Richards-Hrdlicka K.L., Jocque M. & Skerratt L.F., 2015. Terrestrial Dispersal and Potential Environmental Transmission of the Amphibian Chytrid Fungus (Batrachochytrium dendrobatidis). *PLOS ONE* **10**(4), e0125386, DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0125386.
- Lahoz-Monfort J.J. & Magrath M.J.L., 2021. A Comprehensive Overview of Technologies for Species and Habitat Monitoring and Conservation. *BioScience* **71**(10), 1038–1062, DOI:10.1093/biosci/biab073.
- Laurance W.F., Croes B.M., Tchignoumba L., Lahm S.A., Alonso A., Lee M.E., Campbell P. & Ondzeano C., 2006. Impacts of Roads and Hunting on Central African Rainforest Mammals. *Conserv. Biol.* **20**(4), 1251–1261, DOI:10.1111/j.1523-1739.2006.00420.x.
- Leempoel K., Hebert T. & Hadly E.A., 2020. A comparison of eDNA to camera trapping for assessment of terrestrial mammal diversity. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **287**(1918), 20192353, DOI:10.1098/rspb.2019.2353.
- Lhoest S., Fonteyn D., Daïnou K., Delbeke L., Doucet J.-L., Dufrêne M., Josso J.-F., Ligot G., Oszwald J., Rivault E., Verheggen F., Vermeulen C., Biwolé A. & Fayolle A., 2020. Conservation value of tropical forests: Distance to human settlements matters more than management in Central Africa. *Biol. Conserv.* 241, 108351, DOI:10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108351.
- Lugg W.H., Griffiths J., Van Rooyen A.R., Weeks A.R. & Tingley R., 2018. Optimal survey designs for environmental DNA sampling. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* **9**(4), 1049–1059, DOI:10.1111/2041-210X.12951.
- Lyet A., Pellissier L., Valentini A., Dejean T., Hehmeyer A. & Naidoo R., 2021. eDNA sampled from stream networks correlates with camera trap detection rates of terrestrial mammals. *Sci. Rep.* **11**(1), 11362, DOI:10.1038/s41598-021-90598-5.
- Lynggaard C., Bertelsen M.F., Jensen C.V., Johnson M.S., Frøslev T.G., Olsen M.T. & Bohmann K., 2022. Airborne environmental DNA for terrestrial vertebrate community monitoring. *Curr. Biol.* **32**(3), 701-707.e5, DOI:10.1016/j.cub.2021.12.014.
- Lynggaard C., Calvignac-Spencer S., Chapman C.A., Kalbitzer U., Leendertz F.H., Omeja P.A., Opito E.A., Sarkar D., Bohmann K. & Gogarten J.F., 2023. Vertebrate environmental DNA from leaf swabs. *Curr. Biol.* 33(16), R853–R854, DOI:10.1016/j.cub.2023.06.031.
- MacKenzie D.I., Nichols J.D., Royle J.A., Pollock K.H., Bailey L.L. & Hines J.E., 2018. Chapter 4 Basic Presence/Absence Situation. *In*: MacKenzie, D.I., Nichols, J.D., Royle, J.A., Pollock, K.H., Bailey, L.L., Hines, J.E. eds. *Occupancy Estimation and Modeling (Second Edition)*. Boston: Academic Press, 115–215.
- Mackenzie D.I. & Royle J.A., 2005. Designing occupancy studies: general advice and allocating survey effort. J. Appl. Ecol. **42**(6), 1105–1114, DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2664.2005.01098.x.
- Maréchal C., Cawoy V., Cocquyt C., Dauby G., Dessein S., Douglas-Hamilton I., Dupain J., Fischer E., Obang D.F., Groom Q., Henschel P., Jeffery K.J., Korte L., Lewis S.L., Luhunu S., Maisels F., Melletti M., Ngoufo R., Ntore S., Palla F., Scholte P., Stevart T. & Stoffelen P., 2014. Biodiversity conservation and management.
- Martin M., 2011. Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.journal* **17**(1), 10, DOI:10.14806/ej.17.1.200.
- Medjibe V.P., Putz F.E. & Romero C., 2013. Certified and Uncertified Logging Concessions Compared in Gabon: Changes in Stand Structure, Tree Species, and Biomass. *Environ. Manage.* **51**(3), 524–540, DOI:10.1007/s00267-012-0006-4.
- Meek P.D., Ballard G., Claridge A., Kays R., Moseby K., O'Brien T., O'Connell A., Sanderson J., Swann D.E., Tobler
 M. & Townsend S., 2014. Recommended guiding principles for reporting on camera trapping research.
 Biodivers. Conserv. 23(9), 2321–2343, DOI:10.1007/s10531-014-0712-8.
- Mena J.L., Yagui H., Tejeda V., Bonifaz E., Bellemain E., Valentini A., Tobler M.W., Sánchez-Vendizú P. & Lyet A., 2021. Environmental DNA metabarcoding as a useful tool for evaluating terrestrial mammal diversity in tropical forests. *Ecol. Appl.* **31**(5), e02335, DOI:10.1002/eap.2335.
- Miaud C., Arnal V., Poulain M., Valentini A. & Dejean T., 2019. eDNA Increases the Detectability of Ranavirus Infection in an Alpine Amphibian Population. *Viruses* **11**(6), 526, DOI:10.3390/v11060526.

- Moeller A.K., Lukacs P.M. & Horne J.S., 2018. Three novel methods to estimate abundance of unmarked animals using remote cameras. *Ecosphere* **9**(8), e02331, DOI:10.1002/ecs2.2331.
- Morgan D., Strindberg S., McElmurray P., Zambarda A., Singono I., Huskisson S., Musgrave S., Ayina C.E., Funkhouser J., Hellmuth H., Joshi P., Cassidy R. & Sanz C., 2023. Extending the conservation impact of great ape research: Flagship species sites facilitate biodiversity assessments and land preservation. *Primates* DOI:10.1007/s10329-023-01080-x.
- Morris R.J., 2010. Anthropogenic impacts on tropical forest biodiversity: a network structure and ecosystem functioning perspective. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **365**(1558), 3709–3718, DOI:10.1098/rstb.2010.0273.
- Nakashima Y., Fukasawa K. & Samejima H., 2017. Estimating animal density without individual recognition using information derivable exclusively from camera traps. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **55**(2), 735–744, DOI:10.1111/1365-2664.13059.
- Nasi R., Taber A. & van Vliet N., 2011. Empty forests, empty stomachs? Bushmeat and livelihoods in the Congo and Amazon Basins. *Int. For. Rev.* **13**(3), 355–368, DOI:10.1505/146554811798293872.
- Nasi R. & van Vliet N., 2009. CASE STUDIES ON MEASURING AND ASSESSING FOREST DEGRADATION.
- Nasi R. & van Vliet N., 2011. Measuring the abundance of wildlife populations in Central African logging concessions. *Unasylva 238* 62, 7.
- O'Brien T.G., 2011. Abundance, Density and Relative Abundance: A Conceptual Framework. *In*: O'Connell, A.F., Nichols, J.D., Karanth, K.U. eds. *Camera Traps in Animal Ecology: Methods and Analyses*. Tokyo: Springer Japan, 71–96.
- Othman N., Haris H., Fatin Z., Najmuddin M.F., Sariyati N.H., Md-Zain B.M. & Abdul-Latiff M.A.B., 2021. A Review on Environmental DNA (eDNA) Metabarcoding Markers for Wildlife Monitoring Research. *IOP Conf. Ser. Earth Environ. Sci.* **736**(1), 012054, DOI:10.1088/1755-1315/736/1/012054.
- Panlasigui S., Rico-Straffon J., Pfaff A., Swenson J. & Loucks C., 2018. Impacts of certification, uncertified concessions, and protected areas on forest loss in Cameroon, 2000 to 2013. *Biol. Conserv.* 227, 160– 166, DOI:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.09.013.
- Pievani T., 2014. The sixth mass extinction: Anthropocene and the human impact on biodiversity. *Rendiconti Lincei* **25**(1), 85–93, DOI:10.1007/s12210-013-0258-9.
- Poulsen J.R., Clark C.J. & Bolker B.M., 2011. Decoupling the effects of logging and hunting on an Afrotropical animal community. *Ecol. Appl.* **21**(5), 1819–1836, DOI:10.1890/10-1083.1.
- Poulsen J.R., Clark C.J., Mavah G. & Elkan P.W., 2009. Bushmeat Supply and Consumption in a Tropical Logging Concession in Northern Congo. *Conserv. Biol.* 23(6), 1597–1608, DOI:10.1111/j.1523-1739.2009.01251.x.
- Reece S.J., Radloff F.G.T., Leslie A.J., Amin R. & Tambling C.J., 2021. A camera trap appraisal of species richness and community composition of medium and large mammals in a Miombo woodland reserve. *Afr. J. Ecol.* **59**(4), 898–911, DOI:10.1111/aje.12913.
- Ripple W.J., Abernethy K., Betts M.G., Chapron G., Dirzo R., Galetti M., Levi T., Lindsey P.A., Macdonald D.W., Machovina B., Newsome T.M., Peres C.A., Wallach A.D., Wolf C. & Young H., 2016. Bushmeat hunting and extinction risk to the world's mammals. *R. Soc. Open Sci.* **3**(10), 160498, DOI:10.1098/rsos.160498.
- Rognes T., Flouri T., Nichols B., Quince C. & Mahé F., 2016. VSEARCH: a versatile open source tool for metagenomics. *PeerJ* **4**, e2584, DOI:10.7717/peerj.2584.
- Rovero F. & Marshall A.R., 2009. Camera trapping photographic rate as an index of density in forest ungulates. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **46**(5), 1011–1017, DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2664.2009.01705.x.
- Rowcliffe J.M., Field J., Turvey S.T. & Carbone C., 2008. Estimating Animal Density Using Camera Traps without the Need for Individual Recognition. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **45**(4), 1228–1236.
- Rull V., 2021. Biodiversity crisis or sixth mass extinction?: Does the current anthropogenic biodiversity crisis really qualify as a mass extinction? *EMBO Rep.* **23**(1), e54193, DOI:10.15252/embr.202154193.
- Shrestha Y. & Lapeyre R., 2018. Modern Wildlife Monitoring Technologies: Conservationists versus Communities? A Case Study: The Terai-Arc Landscape, Nepal. *Conserv. Soc.* **16**(1), 91, DOI:10.4103/cs.cs_16_83.
- Sollmann R., Mohamed A., Samejima H. & Wilting A., 2013. Risky business or simple solution Relative abundance indices from camera-trapping. *Biol. Conserv.* **159**, 405–412, DOI:10.1016/j.biocon.2012.12.025.

- Soto-Werschitz A., Mandujano S. & Passamani M., 2023. Influence of forest type on the diversity, abundance, and naive occupancy of the mammal assemblage in the southeastern Brazilian Atlantic Forest. *Therya* **14**(3), 329–341, DOI:10.12933/therya-23-4991.
- Tagg N., Kuenbou J.K., Laméris D.W., Meigang F.M.K., Kekeunou S., Epanda M.A., Dupain J., Mbohli D., Redmond I. & Willie J., 2019. Long-term trends in wildlife community structure and functional diversity in a village hunting zone in southeast Cameroon. *Biodivers. Conserv.* 29(2), 571–590, DOI:10.1007/s10531-019-01899-1.
- TEAM Network, 2011. Terrestrial vertebrate protocol implementation manual, v. 3.1. Trop. Ecol. Assess. Monit. Netw. Cent. Appl. Biodivers. Sci. Conserv. Int. Arlingt. VA USA.
- Ushio M., Fukuda H., Inoue T., Makoto K., Kishida O., Sato K., Murata K., Nikaido M., Sado T., Sato Y., Takeshita M., Iwasaki W., Yamanaka H., Kondoh M. & Miya M., 2017. Environmental DNA enables detection of terrestrial mammals from forest pond water. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* **17**(6), DOI:10.1111/1755-0998.12690.
- Van Leeuwen P. & Michaux J., 2023. Using eDNA for mammal inventories still needs naturalist expertise, a meta-analysis. *Ecol. Evol.* **13**(12), e10788, DOI:10.1002/ece3.10788.
- Verhees J.J.F., Van Der Putten T.A.W., Van Hoof P.H., Heijkers D., Lemmers P., Esser H.J. & De Boer W.F., 2024. Comparing the effectiveness of short-focal camera trapping, live trapping, and soil eDNA for surveying small mammals: A case study on Eurasian water shrew (Neomys fodiens). *Eur. J. Wildl. Res.* **70**(1), 13, DOI:10.1007/s10344-023-01760-5.
- Zhao C., Shao N., Yang S., Ren H., Ge Y., Zhang Z., Zhao Y. & Yin X., 2019. Integrated assessment of ecosystem health using multiple indicator species. *Ecol. Eng.* **130**, 157–168, DOI:10.1016/j.ecoleng.2019.02.016.
- Zwerts J.A., Stephenson P.J., Maisels F., Rowcliffe M., Astaras C., Jansen P.A., Van Der Waarde J., Sterck L.E.H.M., Verweij P.A., Bruce T., Brittain S. & Van Kuijk M., 2021. Methods for wildlife monitoring in tropical forests: Comparing human observations, camera traps, and passive acoustic sensors. *Conserv. Sci. Pract.* **3**(12), e568, DOI:10.1111/csp2.568.
- Zwerts J.A., Sterck E.H.M., Verweij P.A., Maisels F., Van Der Waarde J., Geelen E.A.M., Tchoumba G.B., Donfouet Zebaze H.F. & Van Kuijk M., 2024. FSC-certified forest management benefits large mammals compared to non-FSC. *Nature* **628**(8008), 563–568, DOI:10.1038/s41586-024-07257-8.

APPENDIXES



Appendix 1: Sampling grids and water collection points positions

Figure 9: Water collection points position within each grid

Appendix 2: Photos illustrating field sampling methods for eDNA from water and leaf swabs.



Photo 2: Water eDNA - Filtration system



Photo 2: Leaf eDNA – Sampling on the field

Appendix 3: Details of the genetic analysis and "potential" list of identifications

For the water samples, the preservation liquid (ethanol) was retrieved from a sample by flipping the capsule upside down. Suspended particles were then concentrated through multiple centrifugations. This concentrated material was subsequently used as the starting material for the DNA extraction. The extraction of vertebrate DNA has been conducted with the QIAGEN QIAamp® DNA Mini Kit following manufacturer's instructions (QIAamp® DNA Mini and Blood Mini Handbook, 2023).

For leaf swab samples, after ethanol evaporation, each cotton swab was extracted, removing the remaining stems, and placed in a tube containing a buffer solution. The extraction was conducted using the QIAGEN QIAamp® DNA Investigator Kit (QIAamp® DNA Investigator Handbook, 2020). Cell lysis in the buffer solution was performed on a heating plate for 1.5 to 2 hours. Following lysis, cleaning steps were carried out using a column binding system following the manufacturer's protocol. To ensure the absence of contamination, DNA extraction was conducted in a dedicated "cleanroom" and the personnel performing the extraction were wearing nitrile gloves.

Then, vertebrate DNA was PCR-amplified using two sets of primers. Basically, two PCR's (Polymerase Chain Reaction) each followed by a purification were conducted. The markers used in the first PCR were the Cytochrome C oxidase Subunit I (CO1) and the mammalian MiMammal primers located on the 12S gene (Ushio et al., 2017). The utility of these markers is to amplify only vertebrate DNA using primers universal for vertebrate species. The first one has been chosen because of the variety of species it covers and because of its extensive reference database such as Barcode of Life Data Systems (BOLD) (Othman et al., 2021). The second marker typically provides greater taxonomic resolution for mammals, often up to the genus or family level. Indeed, the limit of DNA analysis is the database available on species that can be identified. The 12S database is more specific and therefore more precise than the CO1 that sometimes stops at the genus of the species. Some reference sequences can also be strictly available for one or the other marker. Another argument is that CTs mainly focus on mammals so, in order to identify the synergies between the two survey methods, the mammalian 12S marker was considered interesting. The second PCR assigns a specific nucleotide tag to each sample from a particular station, allowing them to tell them apart after sequencing. We used magnetic beads to purify the samples, removing excess reagents and potential contaminants. To ensure equimolar DNA concentrations between samples, we performed DNA quantification using the fluorometric tool PicoGreen (SigmaAeldrich), followed by necessary dilutions.

Once the DNA of interest had been amplified, a DNA sequencing was conducted. All the samples were placed in a high-throughput sequencer, the Illumina Novaseq[®] following the manufacturer's instructions. A number of reads was attributed to each sample. For water capsules, 1 to 2 million of reads were attributed to the 12S marker and 2 to 4 million for the CO1 marker. For swabs, 100 000 to 200 000 reads were attributed.

We controlled the quality of these demultiplexed reads with the FastQC software (Andrews, 2010). The raw paired-end sequence reads were quality trimmed, and the adapter sequences removed using Cutadapt v2.9 (Martin, 2011). Sequence analyses were performed using an in-house bioinformatic pipeline. Amplicon sequences were detected, clustered, and checked for chimeras using the VSEARCH software (Rognes et al., 2016). This step provided us with a set of independent sequences and their read abundance in each of the eDNA samples. These sequences were then assigned to reference databases using the USEARCH algorithm (Edgar, 2010). The taxonomic assignment step was conducted against NCBI databases for 12S rRNA, as well as BOLD for CO1, with a percentage of matching identity with the closest reference sequences. The BOLD database was selected for its extensive and controlled dataset. In contrast, the NCBI database is a public repository where any

researcher can submit sequences. While this inclusivity allows for a greater representation of lesserknown species, it also increases the potential for errors due to the lack of stringent oversight.

Once we obtained a list of potential identifications for each sequence, we first removed OTUs found in PCR controls to avoid identifications from contamination. We discarded sequences with query coverage below 96% and/or pairwise identity below 97% for 12S and 98% for CO1. These high thresholds were necessary because lower percentages meant unreliable species identification and genus-level identification was considered insufficient for our purposes. We also removed sequences with fewer than 10 reads or less than 0.01% of total sequence reads. After sorting, we checked the geographical distribution of all remaining species using the IUCN website (IUCN, 2024) and historical/personal site data. We created two identification categories: "certain" and "potential." Species confirmed in the area were classified as "certain." For species not confirmed geographically, we looked at the genus level to see if related species were present in the area. If another species of the same genus or the genus itself was present, the identification was classified as "potential" (see Table 5). This strict classification ensures we have a reliable list of correctly identified species. If more than one database sequences matched with the dataset sequence, both distribution range the higher query coverage and percentage pairwise identity was selected. The resulting output was a table of presence/absence for each taxon per sample.

	Water eDNA		Leaf swab eDNA
Grid	Species	Grid	Species
A	Aphyosemion elegans	A	Dendrohyrax sp.
	Aphyosemion sp		Genetta sp.
	Aphyosemion sp		Gymnobucco sp.
	Channallabes sp.		Lonchura sp.
	Clarias sp.		Lophocebus sp.
	Enteromius sp.		Praomys sp.
	Marcusenius sp.		
	Mastacembelus niger		
	Polypterus sp.		
	Ptychadena mascareniensis		
В	Aphyosemion elegans	В	Bycanistes sp.
	Aphyosemion sp		Guttera plumifera
	Bathyaethiops caudomaculatus		Lophocebus sp.
	Channallabes sp.		Manis sp.
	Clarias sp.		Pipistrellus sp.
	Distichodus sp.		Polypterus sp.
	Epiplatys chevalieri		Praomys sp.
	Hemichromis sp.		Tauraco persa
	Marcusenius		Zenkerella insignis
	Marcusenius moorii		
	Marcusenius sp.		
	Mesoborus crocodilus		
	Mormyrops sp.		
	Pantodon buchholzi		
	Parauchenoglanis sp.		
	Petrocephalus sp.		
	Polypterus sp.		
	Schilbe sp.		
	Xenopus sp.		

Table 5: List of "Potential" Identifications from Water eDNA and Leaf Swab eDNA.

	Water eDNA		Leaf swab eDNA
Grid	Species	Grid	Species
С	Aphyosemion sp	С	Casinycteris sp.
	Aphyosemion sp		Guttera plumifera
	Channallabes sp.		Hipposideros sp.
	Clarias sp.		Lophocebus sp.
	Cypriniformes sp.		Praomys sp.
	Enteromius sp.		
	Genetta sp.		
	Lonchura sp.		
	Marcusenius moorii		
	Marcusenius sp.		
	Pantodon buchholzi		
	Polypterus sp.		
D	Aphyosemion sp	D	Clarias sp.
	Bathyaethiops caudomaculatus		Enteromius sp.
	Clarias sp.		Lophocebus sp.
	Enteromius sp.		Lophoceros fasciatus
	Genetta sp.		Marcusenius sp.
	Hemichromis sp.		Polypterus sp.
	Marcusenius moorii		Praomys sp.
	Marcusenius sp.		
	Mormyrops sp.		
	Pantodon buchholzi		
	Polypterus sp.		

Appendix 4: Relative abundance index (RAI) and proportion of area occupied (PAO) of species detected by the three different methods across the four grids

Table 6: Relative abundance index (RAI) and proportion of area occupied (PAO) of species detected by the different methods across the four grids. Each species' PAO values within each grid range from 0 to 1. The values for each group represent the sum of the species' values comprising the group.

Group	Species	Comparing RAI CT					Comparing PAO CT					Comparing PAO Water				Comparing PAO Leaf swab				wab	
			GRID					JRID				GRID					GRID				
		Α	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	Α	В	С	D	тот
Amphibian		0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,40	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,08
	Arthroleptis sylvaticus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Chiromantis rufescens	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04
	Ptychadena sp.	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Bats		0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,13	0,08	0,04	0,08	0,33
	Casinycteris argynnis	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Doryrhina cyclops	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,08
	Glauconycteris beatrix	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Glauconycteris curryae	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Hypsignathus																				
	monstrosus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Megaloglossus																				
	woermanni	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Myonycteris torquata	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
Bird		9,84	8,86	6,65	6,41	31,76	1,48	1,42	1,37	1,39	5,66	0,10	0,10	0,20	0,22	0,62	0,42	0,04	0,48	0,48	1,42
	Agelastes niger	0,57	1,39	1,25	0,80	4,00	0,13	0,21	0,26	0,17	0,78	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Alcedo quadribrachys	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Andropadus latirostris	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Apus apus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Bleda notatus	0,00	0,14	0,14	0,00	0,28	0,00	0,05	0,05	0,00	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Bleda syndactylus	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,04	0,12
	Canirallus oculeus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,00	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Ceuthmochares aereus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,08
	Corythaeola cristata	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,04	0,12
	Cuculus solitarius	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Eurillas curvirostris	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,04	0,12
	Eurillas latirostris	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Eurillas virens	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04
	Guttera plumifera	1,37	3,74	2,91	1,83	9,85	0,35	0,68	0,53	0,35	1,91	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00

Group	Species	Comparing RAI CT				Comparing PAO CT				Comparing PAO Water				Comparing PAO Leaf swab							
		GRID				GRID				GRID					GRID						
		Α	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	Α	В	С	D	тот	Α	В	С	D	тот
	Halcyon malimbica	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Halcyon senegalensis	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Himantornis haematopus	0,69	0,28	0,28	1,37	2,61	0,22	0,05	0,11	0,30	0,68	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Hylia prasina	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Nectariniidae sp.	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,17	0,00	0,08	0,20	0,45
	Pardipicus caroli	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Peliperdix lathami	2,63	2,63	0,83	1,49	7,58	0,43	0,21	0,21	0,22	1,07	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Pernis apivorus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Phyllastrephus																				
	albigularis	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04
	Pitta reichenowi	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Psittacus erithacus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04	0,08	0,16
	Spermophaga poliogenys	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Stiphrornis erythrothorax	0,11	0,14	0,00	0,00	0,25	0,04	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Strigidae sp.	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Turtur brehmeri	4,35	0,28	1,25	0,46	6,33	0,26	0,05	0,21	0,17	0,70	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Cephalophus											10,0										
spp.		17,73	24,10	40,30	69,79	151,93	1,74	2,16	2,89	3,22	1	0,80	0,80	0,80	1,11	3,51	0,29	0,24	1,24	1,00	2,77
	Cephalophus callipygus	11,78	18,42	25,62	44,28	100,11	0,83	1,00	1,00	1,00	3,83	0,20	0,30	0,10	0,44	1,04	0,25	0,08	0,72	0,60	1,65
	Cephalophus dorsalis	2,29	2,35	5,96	5,84	16,43	0,39	0,42	0,63	0,74	2,18	0,10	0,10	0,20	0,11	0,51	0,00	0,08	0,24	0,20	0,52
		0.00	0.14	1.66	2.40	4 20		0.05	0.22	0 42	0.90		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.20	0.16	0.44
		0,00	0,14	1,00	2,40	4,20	0,00	0,05	0,32	0,43	0,80	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	1.00	0,00	0,08	0,20	0,10	0,44
		2.55	2.05	6.02	17.16	20.69	0,04	0,05	0,05	1 00	2 00	0,50	0,40	0,40	0,50	1,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
Folidao		3,55	3,05	0,93	17,10	30,08	0,48	0,03	0,89	1,00	3,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,04	0,12
Tellude	Caracal aurata	0,23	0.20	1,25	1 70	3,01	0,09	0,11	0.26	0.20	1,05	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,20	0,10	0.04	0,44
	Panthera pardus	0,11	0,20	0,03	0.24	2,94	0,04	0,11	0,20	0,30	0,72	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,10	0,04	0,40
Fich		0,11	0,00	0,42	0,34	0,07	0,04	0,00	0,10	0,13	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	2 20	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0.20
11511	Clarias sp	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,50	0,30	0,00	0,09	2,29	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,20
	Hemichromis fasciatus	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Mormyrons anguilloides	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,10	0,10	0,33	1 1 /	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,12	0,12
	Mormyrops anguitolues	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,10	0,40	0,44	0.10	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Podica senegaloneis	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Great anes	ו טעוטם שבווכצמוכוושוש	9.59	6.37	5.54	14.07	24.57	1 20	1.26	1 16	1 57	5 29	0,10	0,10	0,00	0,00	1.96	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	2 10
orearapes		0,00	0,37	0,04	14,07	34,37	1,39	1,20	1,10	1,57	5,55	0,40	0,00	0,30	0,50	1,00	0,30	0,20	0,72	0,72	2,10

Group	Species	Comparing RAI CT					Comparing PAO CT				Comparing PAO Water				Comparing PAO Leaf swab						
		GRID				(GRID				GRID					GRID					
		Α	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот
	Gorilla gorilla	4,23	3,05	3,32	5,26	15,87	0,78	0,68	0,74	0,78	2,99	0,20	0,20	0,20	0,22	0,82	0,33	0,16	0,36	0,40	1,25
	Pan troglodytes	4,35	3,32	2,22	8,81	18,70	0,61	0,58	0,42	0,78	2,39	0,20	0,40	0,10	0,33	1,03	0,04	0,12	0,36	0,32	0,84
Human		0,80	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,80	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Homo sapiens	0,80	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,80	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Hyemoschus																					
aquaticus		0,00	0,00	0,28	0,00	0,28	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Hyemoschus aquaticus	0,00	0,00	0,28	0,00	0,28	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Loxodonta																					
cyclotis		6,86	1,80	0,55	12,01	21,23	0,74	0,21	0,05	0,70	1,70	0,30	0,10	0,10	0,11	0,61	0,42	0,20	0,20	0,44	1,26
	Loxodonta cyclotis	6,86	1,80	0,55	12,01	21,23	0,74	0,21	0,05	0,70	1,70	0,30	0,10	0,10	0,11	0,61	0,42	0,20	0,20	0,44	1,26
Orycteropus																					
afer		0,00	0,00	0,14	0,69	0,83	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,22	0,27	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
	Orycteropus afer	0,00	0,00	0,14	0,69	0,83	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,22	0,27	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,04
Phataginus																					
spp.		1,83	0,55	0,00	0,23	2,61	0,30	0,21	0,00	0,09	0,60	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,13	0,08	0,00	0,00	0,21
	Phataginus sp.	1,83	0,55	0,00	0,23	2,61	0,30	0,21	0,00	0,09	0,60	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,13	0,08	0,00	0,00	0,21
Philantomba																					
monticola		64,65	29,50	76,73	80,89	251,77	1,00	1,00	0,95	1,00	3,95	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,25	0,24	0,20	0,28	0,97
	Philantomba monticola	64,65	29,50	76,73	80,89	251,77	1,00	1,00	0,95	1,00	3,95	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,25	0,24	0,20	0,28	0,97
Reptile		0,11	0,28	0,14	0,11	0,64	0,04	0,05	0,05	0,04	0,19	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Testudinae sp.	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Varanus niloticus	0,00	0,28	0,14	0,11	0,53	0,00	0,05	0,05	0,04	0,15	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Rodents		71,51	56,79	15,51	16,82	160,63	2,87	2,95	1,89	1,65	9,36	0,50	0,30	0,20	0,44	1,44	0,17	0,24	0,08	0,40	0,89
	Atherurus africanus	28,49	28,12	5,12	5,26	66,99	0,91	0,89	0,42	0,43	2,66	0,20	0,20	0,00	0,00	0,40	0,04	0,08	0,00	0,12	0,24
	Cricetomys emini	8,92	18,28	2,63	1,60	31,44	0,74	0,84	0,53	0,30	2,41	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Forest squirrels	22,31	9,14	4,43	5,84	41,72	0,91	0,89	0,47	0,52	2,80	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Small rodents	11,78	1,25	3,32	4,12	20,47	0,30	0,32	0,47	0,39	1,49	0,30	0,10	0,20	0,44	1,04	0,08	0,16	0,08	0,28	0,56
Small																					
carnivores		10,30	11,63	6,79	10,30	39,02	1,96	2,37	1,58	1,87	7,77	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,33	0,33	0,13	0,12	0,12	0,24	0,61
	Bdeogale nigripes	0,69	1,39	0,97	1,14	4,19	0,26	0,42	0,26	0,26	1,21	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Crossarchus																				
	platycephalus	0,80	1,52	0,14	0,00	2,46	0,26	0,21	0,05	0,00	0,52	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04
	Genetta sp.	3,43	1,80	1,94	2,97	10,15	0,65	0,53	0,42	0,61	2,21	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,04	0,04	0,04	0,20
	Hydrictis maculicollis	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,08
	Mellivora capensis	0,00	0,42	0,55	0,34	1,31	0,00	0,16	0,21	0,13	0,50	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00

Group	Species	Comparing RAI CT				Comp	aring F	ng PAO CT Comparing PAO Water				er	Comparing PAO Leaf swab								
		(GRID				(GRID				(GRID				GRID				
		Α	В	С	D	тот	Α	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот	A	В	С	D	тот
	Mongooses	4,69	5,40	2,22	3,09	15,40	0,57	0,68	0,37	0,39	2,01	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,08
	Nandinia binotata	0,69	1,11	0,97	2,75	5,51	0,22	0,37	0,26	0,48	1,33	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,08	0,08	0,04	0,20
Small																					
primates		1,60	3,32	1,66	1,03	7,62	0,48	0,68	0,42	0,22	1,80	0,70	0,50	0,50	1,11	2,81	1,04	1,00	1,52	0,88	4,44
	Arctocebus aureus	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Cercocebus agilis	1,03	2,63	1,25	0,92	5,82	0,26	0,42	0,26	0,17	1,12	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Cercopithecus cephus	0,11	0,28	0,00	0,00	0,39	0,04	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,15	0,50	0,10	0,30	0,22	1,12	0,21	0,40	0,48	0,20	1,29
	Cercopithecus neglectus	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,00	0,14	0,00	0,05	0,00	0,00	0,05	0,10	0,10	0,10	0,33	0,63	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,04
	Cercopithecus nictitans	0,11	0,28	0,00	0,11	0,51	0,04	0,11	0,00	0,04	0,19	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,33	0,43	0,54	0,44	0,48	0,28	1,74
	Cercopithecus pogonias	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,21	0,16	0,28	0,24	0,89
	Colobus guereza	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Galago sp.	0,00	0,00	0,42	0,00	0,42	0,00	0,00	0,16	0,00	0,16	0,10	0,30	0,00	0,00	0,40	0,08	0,00	0,20	0,08	0,36
	Lophocebus albigena	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,04	0,12
	Perodicticus potto	0,23	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,23	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Smutsia																					
gigantea		0,11	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,23	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Smutsia gigantea	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,23	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Suidae		1,37	1,80	4,99	9,95	18,11	0,30	0,42	0,21	1,04	1,98	0,00	0,00	0,50	0,44	0,94	0,25	0,20	0,36	0,72	1,53
	Hylochoerus																				
	meinertzhageni	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,23	0,23	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,09	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,08	0,08
	Potamochoerus porcus	1,37	1,80	4,99	9,73	17,89	0,30	0,42	0,21	0,96	1,89	0,00	0,00	0,50	0,44	0,94	0,25	0,20	0,36	0,64	1,45
Syncerus																					
catter	0 "	0,34	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,46	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,13	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,22	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
	Syncerus catter	0,34	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,46	0,09	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,13	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,22	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,00
Tragelaphus		0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.02	0.22	0.00	0.00	0.00	0 22	0.50	0 50	0.20	0 11	1 21	0 17	0.04	0.04	0.20	0 52
shh.		0,92	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,92	0,22	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,22	0,50	0,50	0,20	0,11	1,31	0,17	0,04	0.04	0.00	0,55
		0,80	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,80	0,1/	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,1/	0,10	0,10	0,00	0,00	0,20	0,13	0,00	0,04	0,08	0,25
	nagetaphus spekii	0,11	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,11	0,04	0,00	0,00	0,00	0,04	0,40	0,40	0,20	0,11	1,11	0,04	0,04	0,00	0,20	0,28

Appendix 5: Costs of the survey methods

Table 7: Costs of camera trapping and leaf swab eDNA for 40 CT and 40 Swab eDNA (resampling = 10)				
1 UDIE 7. COSIS OF CUITIETU TTUDDITIU UTU IEUT SWUD EDIVA TOT 40 CT UTU 40 SWUD EDIVA TTESUTIDITIU – 101	Table 7: Costs of camora	tranning and logf swah aDNA	for 10 CT and 10 Swah oDNA	(rocampling = 10)
	TUDIE 7. COSIS OF CUITIETU	LIUPPING UNU IEUJ SWUD EDNA	101 40 CT UNU 40 SWUD EDIVA	12Sumpling - 10

Method	Units	Material costs	Field expenses	Transportation	Lab costs	Data processing	TOTAL
СТ	40	6.800€	8.364€	1.440€	/	2.752€	19.356€
Leaf swab eDNA	40	344 €	4.937€	720€	4.680€	860€	11.541€

Table 8: Costs of survey techniques for 60 CT and 60 Swab eDNA (resampling = 15)

Method	Units	Material	Field	Transportation	Lab	Data	TOTAL
		costs	expenses		costs	processing	
СТ	60	10.241€	12.596€	1.440€	/	4.145€	28.422€
Leaf swab eDNA	60	518€	7.436€	720€	7.048€	1.295€	17.017€

Table 9: Detailed cost analysis of the three survey techniques for 100 camera traps, 100 leaf swabs, and 40 water samples. The costs encompass materials, transportation, field expenses, data processing, and laboratory analysis. The estimates assume that basic equipment (GPS, camping gear, work computer, field boots) and the necessary data processing software are already available and operational.

Cost	estimation for t	he installatio	n and reco	very of 100 c	ameras in ·	4 grids witl	h 2 teams				
	CT - Material c	osts			CT- Field expenses						
						Daily	Num				
	Cost unit	Amount	Total		Number	cost	days	Total			
			15.000								
Camera traps	150€	100	€	Labourers	5	16€	41€	3.280€			
Consumables											
(batteries, SD											
cards, silicone)	20€	100	2.000€	Engineer	2	430€	41€	17.630€			
			17.000	Food							
	TOTAL		€	supplies	7	4€	41€	176€			
			TOTAL				20.910€				

	CT- Transportation										
Distance Cost per											
Number of trips	(km)	km	Total								
8 360 0,5 € 1.440											

	Cost estimation									
C	CT - DATA PROCESSING									
Unit	Daily cost	Num days	Total							
Species identification	430€	12	5.160€							
Data preparation for analysis	430€	2	860€							
Data analysis	430€	2	860€							
	TOTAL		6.880€							

Cost estimation for the collection of 100 eDNA leaf swabs + 40 eDNA water in 4	grids with 2 teams
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------

SWABS- Material costs										
Unit	Cost unit	Amount	Total							
Swabs	2€	300€	660€							
Ethanol tubes	2€	100€	200€							
TOTAL 860 €										

WATER - Materiel costs										
Unit	Cost unit	Amount	Total							
Extraction kit	82€	40€	3.280€							
Peristaltic pumps	1.200€	2€	2.400€							
Pump batteries	63€	6€	376€							
TOTAL	6.056€									

SWAB - Field expenses				
	Number	Daily cost	Num days	Total
Labourers	5€	16€	24€	1.920 €
Engineer	2€	430€	24€	10.320 €
Food supplies	7€	4€	24€	103€
TOTAL				
SWAB - Transportation				
Number of trips	Distance (km)	Cost per km	Total	
4	360€	0,5€	720€	

WATER- Field expenses				
	Number	Daily cost	Num days	Total
Labourers	5€	16€	20€	1.600€
Engineer	2€	430€	20€	8.600€
Food supplies	7€	4€	20€	86€
TOTAL			10.286€	

WATER - Transportation				
Number of	Distance	Cost	Total	
trips	(km)	per km	TOtal	
4	360€	0,5€	720€	

Cost estimation				
SWAB – Data processing				
	Daily	Num		
Unit	cost	days	Total	
Sequences				
ID sorting	430€	2	860€	
Data				
analysis	430€	3	1.290€	
TOTAL 2.1			2.150€	

WATER – Data processing			
	Daily	Num	
Unit	cost	days	Total
Sequences			
ID sorting	430€	1	430€
Data			
analysis	430€	2	860€
TOTAL			1.290€

for data processing and lab work for eDNA				
	Lab analysis			
		Cost		
	Unit	unit	Amount	Total
	Genetic			
	analysis swab	117€	100	11.700€
	Genetic			
	analysis water	380€	40	15.200€
	TOTAL		26.900€	



Appendix 6: Bar chart of the sum of PAO per group and grid.

Figure 10: Bar chart of PAO value per group and grid. For a group, the PAO value of each survey technique has been summed. Details of the composition of each group is presented in Appendix 4. Each colored bar corresponds to a grid.

Appendix 7: List of Birds and Mammals Detected by Morgan et al. (2023) in the forests adjacent to and within the Nouabale Ndoki National Park

Table 10: Table listing bird and mammal species detected by Morgan et al. (2023) in the forests adjacent to and withing the Nouabale Ndoki National Park. Species highlighted in pink are those not found in our combined survey (using three methods). Species highlighted in blue were not detected in our survey, but we identified their family or genus.

BIRDS		MAMMALS		
Order	Species	Order	Species	
Accipitriformes	Stephanoaetus coronatus	Carnivora	Caracal aurata	
Bucerotiformes	Horizocerus cassini		Panthera pardus	
Columbiformes	Turtur brehmeri		Atilax paludinosus	
Cuculiformes	Centropus anselli		Bdeogale nigripes	
Galliformes	Agelastes niger		Crossarchus platycephalus	
	Guttera plumifera		Herpestes naso	
	Peliperdix lathami		Mellivora capensis	
Gruiformes	Himantornis haematopus		Nandinia binotata	
Passeriformes	Alethe castanea		Genetta servalina	
	Illadopsis cleaveri		Poiana richardsonii	
	Baeopogon indicator	Cetartiodactyla	Cephalophus callipygus	
	Bleda notatus		Cephalophus dorsalis	
	Geokichla princei		Cephalophus leucogaster	
	Neocossyphus poensis		Cephalophus silvicultor	
Pelecaniformes	Bostrychia olivacea		Philantomba monticola	
Strigiformes	Strix woodfordii		Syncerus caffer	
			Tragelaphus eurycerus	
			Tragelaphus spekii	
			Hylochoerus	
			meinertzhageni	
			Potamochoerus porcus	
			Hyemoschus aquaticus	
		Chiroptera	Chiroptera sp.	
		Eulipotyphla	Eulipotyphla sp.	
		Pholidota	Phataginus tricuspis	
			Smutsia gigantean	
		Primates	Cercocebus agilis	
			Cercopithecus cephus	
			Cercopithecus neglectus	
			Cercopithecus nictitans	
			Lophocebus albigena	
			Galagoides demidoff	
			Gorilla gorilla	
			Pan troglodytes	
		Proboscidea	Loxodonta cyclotis	
		Rodentia	Atherurus africanus	
		Tubulidentata	Orycteropus afer	